

## REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL (RFP)

# for FMC736-24-01 Sewer Lateral Phase 2

#### **ADDENDA**

Prospective bidders are responsible for reviewing any published addenda regarding this bid at <a href="mailto:ebmud.com/business-center">ebmud.com/business-center</a>

#### **CONTACT**

**Tracy Barrow**, Construction and Maintenance Scheduler (510) 287-0627 tracy.barrow@ebmud.com

#### **RESPONSE DUE**

April 25, 2024 4:00 p.m. PST

#### **SUBMIT ELECTRONICALLY TO\***

**Tracy Barrow**, EBMUD <a href="mailto:tracy.barrow@ebmud.com">tracy.barrow@ebmud.com</a>

#### EAST BAY MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT

RFP for FMC736-24-01 Sewer Lateral Phase 2

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

#### I. STATEMENT OF WORK

- A. SCOPE
- B. PROPOSER QUALIFICATIONS
- C. SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS
- D. DELIVERABLES / REPORTS

#### II. CALENDAR OF EVENTS

A. MANDATORY SITE WALK

#### III. DISTRICT PROCEDURES, TERMS, AND CONDITIONS

- A. RFP ACCEPTANCE AND AWARD
- B. EVALUATION CRITERIA/SELECTION COMMITTEE
- C. PRICING
- D. NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD AND PROTESTS
- E. WARRANTY
- F. INVOICING
- H. BONDS

#### IV. RFP RESPONSE SUBMITTAL INSTRUCTIONS AND INFORMATION

- A. DISTRICT CONTACTS
- B. SUBMITTAL OF RFP RESPONSE
- C. RESPONSE FORMAT

#### **APPENDIX A**

#### **APPENDIX B**

#### **ATTACHMENTS**

EXHIBIT A - RFP RESPONSE PACKET

**EXHIBIT B – INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS** 

**EXHIBIT C – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS** 

EXHIBIT D – IRAN CONTRACTING ACT CERTIFICATION

EXHIBIT E – PAYMENT TERMS AND PROCEDURES

EXHIBIT F – PUBLIC WORKS FORMS

**EXHIBIT G – CEP FORMS** 

**EXHIBIT H – BOND FORMS** 

**EXHIBIT I - SECURITY PROCEDURES** 

**EXHIBIT J - PHOTO CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT** 

#### I. STATEMENT OF WORK

#### A. <u>SCOPE</u>

It is the intent of these specifications, terms, and conditions to hire a company that can provide building sewer location services (i.e. manholes, lines, cleanouts), installation of sewer appurtenances, replacements, and compliance testing.

East Bay Municipal Utility District (District) intends to award a contract to the Proposer who best meets the District's requirements.

The District has a total of 19 building sewers at various locations, each requiring a different type of service, ranging from testing to sewer lateral replacement. (See Appendix A for type of service required and facility location and addresses of each sewer lateral).

#### B. PROPOSER QUALIFICATIONS

- 1. Proposer Minimum Qualifications
  - a. Proposer, Proposer's principal, or Proposer's staff shall have been regularly engaged in the business of providing sewer lateral installation, sewer locating, closed circuit televising, and compliance testing for at least five (5) years.
  - b. Proposer shall be a certified by the National Association of Sewer Service Companies (NASSCO), Pipeline Assessment Certification Program (PACP), and Lateral Assessment Certification Program (LACP). The methodology of evaluation, data collection, and reporting criteria used for the NASSCO certification shall be followed for all work categories listed in Appendix A.
  - c. Proposer shall possess all permits, licenses, and professional credentials necessary to perform services as specified under this RFP.

#### c. <u>SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS</u>

- a. Contractor shall furnish all labor, tools, equipment, materials, and supplies required for the performance of private sewer line replacement or repair, installation of appurtenances to the private sewer line, and testing of private sewer line.
- b. The contractor shall use equipment specifically designed and constructed for private sewer line replacement or repair, installation of appurtenances to the private sewer line, and testing of private sewer line.

- c. The contractor shall be fully responsible for preventing sewage spillage, containing any sewage spillage, recovery and legal disposal of any spilled sewage, any fines, penalties, claims, and liability arising from negligently causing a sewage spillage, and any violation of any law, ordinance, code, order, or regulation as a result of the spillage.
- d. The contractor shall obtain all necessary permits (i.e. encroachment, building, and/or sewer), pay all required permit fees, and observe all standard rules of safety for pedestrian and traffic control in accordance with local laws and accepted practices and local sewer design standards.
- e. The contractor shall obtain all necessary compliance certifications and repair and replace the private sewer lateral per the East Bay Regional PSL Program Ordinance and Local Ordinance Requirements.
- f. The safety provisions of applicable laws and construction codes shall be observed. All safety standards, orders, rules and regulations applicable to the work to be performed and issued pursuant to the California Occupational Safety and Health Act shall be obeyed and enforced.
- g. Restore all damaged property, including sidewalks; adjacent roadway surface; curbing; pipes; conduit; gas, water and other services; meter boxes; sewers; monuments; stakes; trees; shrubs and other planting and other public or private property to their original "as-found" condition or as otherwise specified, at the completion of the work.
- h. Repair or replacement work must be done by a Class A (C-42 license) California state licensed plumbing contractor or sanitation sewer contractor, or a general engineering contractor.
- i. Any waste generated during the work will be disposed at an appropriately permitted facility. Any trench soils waste will be disposed at a District approved landfill (Appendix B).

#### D. <u>DELIVERABLES / REPORTS</u>

- 1. Contractor to provide EBMUD with Certificates of Compliance per the East Bay Regional PSL Program Ordinance for each sewer lateral listed in Appendix A.
- 2. Provide EBMUD with copies of all approved City/County Encroachment permits for all installation, repair, and/or replacement work prior to start of work.
- 3. Provide EBMUD with copies of any video taken from sewer inspections.

#### II. CALENDAR OF EVENTS

EVENT	DATE/LOCATION	
RFP Issued	April 5, 2024	
MANDATORY Site Walk (Major Work)	April 17, 2024 @ 8:30 a.m. (approx. 6-8 hours); Multiple locations	Meet at: EBMUD Administration Building
		375 11 <sup>th</sup> St, 1 <sup>st</sup> Floor Oakland, CA 94607
OPPTIONAL Site Walk	April 18, 2024 @ 8:30 a.m.	Meet At:
(Satellite Locations)	(2-3 hours); Multiple	EBMUD Administration
	locations	Building
		375 11 <sup>th</sup> St, 1 <sup>st</sup> Floor
		Oakland, CA 94607
Addendum to Announce		
Pre-Approved Equivalents		
(if necessary)		
Response Due	April 25, 2024 by 4:00 p.m.	
<b>Anticipated Contract Start</b>	August 13, 2024	
Date		

**Note**: All dates are subject to change **by District**.

Proposers are responsible for reviewing <a href="https://www.ebmud.com/business-center/requests-proposal-rfps/">https://www.ebmud.com/business-center/requests-proposal-rfps/</a> for any published addenda. Hard copies of addenda will not be mailed out.

All Proposers who wish to attend the mandatory site walk must register with Tracy Barrow at tracy.barrow@ebmud.com no later than 4:00 p.m., Monday, April 15<sup>th</sup>.

#### A. MANDATORY SITE WALK

Mandatory site walk will be held to:

- 1. Allow the District to discuss the scope of the project.
- 2. Provide Proposers an opportunity to view a site, receive documents, etc. necessary to respond to this RFP.
- 3. Provide an opportunity for Proposers to ask specific questions about the project and request RFP clarifications.

- 4. Provide the District with an opportunity to receive feedback regarding the project and RFP.
- 5. We will visit additional sites in Oakland at our Adeline and Oakport locations as well as additional sites in Oakland, Piedmont, Kensington, and Berkeley. Please allow additional time to visit the other sites.

All questions deemed to be pertinent by the District will be addressed in Addenda following the site walk.

\*\*\*In order to be eligible to Proposal on this RFP, a representative from the Proposer's company <u>MUST</u> attend the site walk and sign into confirm her/his attendance. If an RFP response is submitted by a company that was not in attendance at this meeting, its RFP response **WILL** be rejected\*\*\*

#### III. DISTRICT PROCEDURES, TERMS, AND CONDITIONS

#### A. RFP ACCEPTANCE AND AWARD

- 1. RFP responses will be evaluated by the Selection Committee and will be scored and ranked in accordance with the RFP section entitled "Evaluation Criteria/Selection Committee."
- 2. The Selection Committee will recommend award to the Proposer who, in its opinion, has submitted the RFP response that best serves the overall interests of the District. Award may not necessarily be made to the Proposer with the lowest overall cost.
- 3. The District reserves the right to award to a single or to multiple General or Professional Service Providers, dependent upon what is in the best interest of the District.
- 4. The District has the right to decline to award this contract or any part of it for any reason.
- 5. Any specifications, terms, or conditions issued by the District, or those included in the Proposer's submission, in relation to this RFP, may be incorporated into any purchase order or contract that may be awarded as a result of this RFP.
- 6. Award of contract. The District reserves the right to reject any or all proposals, to accept one part of a proposal and reject the other, unless the proposer stipulates to the contrary, and to waive minor technical defects and administrative errors, as the interest of the District may require. Award will be made, or proposals rejected by the District as soon as possible after proposals have been opened.

#### B. <u>EVALUATION CRITERIA/SELECTION COMMITTEE</u>

All proposals will be evaluated by a Selection Committee. The Selection Committee may be composed of District staff and other parties that have expertise or experience in this type of procurement. The Selection Committee will select a Proposer in accordance with the evaluation criteria set forth in this RFP. The evaluation of the RFP responses shall be within the sole judgment and discretion of the Selection Committee.

The Selection Committee will evaluate each RFP response meeting the qualification requirements set forth in this RFP. Proposer should bear in mind that any RFP response that is unrealistic in terms of the technical or schedule commitments, or unrealistically high or low in cost, will be deemed reflective of an inherent lack of technical competence or indicative of a failure to comprehend the complexity and risk of the District's requirements as set forth in this RFP.

RFP responses will be evaluated and scored according to the Evaluation Criteria below and scored according to a zero to five-point scale. The scores for all Evaluation Criteria will then be added to arrive at a weighted score for each RFP response. An RFP response with a high weighted total will be ranked higher than one with a lesser-weighted total.

The Evaluation Criteria are as follows:

	<b>Evaluation Criteria</b>
A.	<ul> <li>Cost: The points for Cost will be computed by dividing the amount of the lowest responsive RFP response received by each Proposer's total proposed cost. While not reflected in the Cost evaluation points, an evaluation may also be made of: <ol> <li>Reasonableness (i.e., does the proposed pricing accurately reflect the Proposer's effort to meet requirements and objectives?);</li> <li>Realism (i.e., is the proposed cost appropriate to the nature of the products and services to be provided?); and</li> <li>Affordability (i.e., the ability of the District to finance this project).</li> <li>Consideration of price in terms of overall affordability may be controlling in circumstances where two or more RFP responses are otherwise judged to be equal, or when a superior RFP response is at a price that</li> </ol> </li> </ul>
	the District cannot afford.
В.	Implementation Plan and Schedule:  An evaluation will be made of the likelihood that the Proposer's implementation plan and schedule will meet the District's schedule.
C.	Relevant Experience:  RFP responses will be evaluated against the RFP specifications and the questions below:

1. Do the individuals assigned to the project have experience on similar projects?

#### D. References (See Exhibit A – RFP Response Packet):

If a short list process is used for a solicitation, references are only performed on the shortlisted Proposers and the score for reference checks is not included in the preliminary short list score.

#### E. Understanding of the Project:

RFP responses will be evaluated against the RFP specifications and the questions below:

- 1. Has the Proposer demonstrated a thorough understanding of the purpose and scope of the project?
- 2. How well has the Proposer identified pertinent issues and potential problems related to the project?
- 3. Has the Proposer demonstrated that it understands the deliverables the District expects it to provide?
- 4. Has the Proposer demonstrated that it understands the District's time schedule and can meet it?

#### F. | Contract Equity Program:

Proposer shall be eligible for SBE or DVBE preference points if they are a
certified small business entity, as described in the guidelines contained
in Exhibit A-Contract Equity Program, and they check the appropriate
box, requesting preference, in Exhibit A-Proposer Information and
Acceptance. Qualified DVBEs and/or SBEs will receive an additional 5
points to their total score.

#### c. PRICING

- 1. Prices quoted shall be firm for the first 12 months of any contract that may be awarded pursuant to this RFP.
- 2. All prices quoted shall be in United States dollars.
- 3. Price quotes shall include any and all payment incentives available to the District.
- 4. Proposers are advised that in the evaluation of cost, if applicable, it will be assumed that the unit price quoted is correct in the case of a discrepancy between the unit price and extended price.
- 5. Prevailing Wages:

All Contractors proposing on a public works project and all Subcontractors of any tier shall be registered with the State Department of Industrial Relations

pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code.

The Contractor shall post a copy of the general prevailing rate of per diem wages at the jobsite pursuant to Section 1773.2 of the Labor Code of the State of California.

Pursuant to the provisions of Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1, Article 2, and any amendments thereof of the Labor Code of the State of California, the Contractor and any Subcontractor shall pay not less than the specified prevailing rate of wages to all workers employed in the execution of the contract.

The Contractor shall, as a penalty to the State or the District, forfeit Twenty-Five (\$25.00) Dollars for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the stipulated prevailing rates for any work or craft in which such worker is employed under the contract by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor. The difference between such stipulated prevailing wage rates and the amount paid to such worker for each calendar day or portion thereof for which each worker was paid less than the stipulated prevailing wage rate shall be paid to each worker by the Contractor. The Contractor shall comply with the provisions of Section 1776 of the Labor Code of the State of California. For all classes of work not specified herein, the minimum wage shall be that specified for general laborer.

The specified wage rates are minimum rates only and the District will not consider and shall not be liable for any claims for additional compensation made by the Contractor because of payment by Contractor of any wage rate in excess of the general prevailing rates. All disputes in regard to the payment of wages in excess of those specified herein shall be adjusted by the Contractor at his own expense.

The holidays upon which such rates shall be paid shall be all holidays recognized in the collective bargaining agreement applicable to the particular craft, classification, or type of worker employed on the project.

#### D. NOTICE OF INTENT TO AWARD AND PROTESTS

At the conclusion of the RFP response evaluation process, all entities who submitted a proposal package will be notified in writing by e-mail or USPS mail with the name of the Proposer being recommended for contract award. The document providing this notification is the Notice of Intent to Award.

Negotiations for a Consulting Services Agreement with a "not to exceed" contract price (for time and expenses) will be scheduled shortly after the Notice of Intent to Award. If

an Agreement cannot be achieved, the District will proceed to negotiate with the next highest ranked Proposer.

Protests must be in writing and must be received no later than seven (7) workdays after the District issues the Notice of Intent to Award. The District will reject the protest as untimely if it is received after this specified time frame. Protests will be accepted from proposers or potential proposers only.

If the protest is mailed and not received by the District, the protesting party bears the burden of proof to submit evidence (e.g., certified mail receipt) that the protest was sent in a timely manner so that it would be received by the District within the RFP protest period.

Proposal protests must contain a detailed and complete written statement describing the reason(s) for protest. The protest must include the name and/or number of the proposal, the name of the firm protesting, and include a name, telephone number, email address and physical address of the protester. If a firm is representing the protester, they shall include their contact information in addition to that of the protesting firm.

Protests must be mailed, hand delivered, or emailed to the Manager of Purchasing, Mailstop 102, East Bay Municipal Utility District, 375 Eleventh Street, Oakland, CA 94607 or P.O. Box 24055, Oakland, California 94623. Facsimile and electronic mail protests must be followed by a mailed or hand delivered identical copy of the protest and must arrive within the seven workday time limit. Any proposal protest filed with any other District office shall be forwarded immediately to the Manager of Purchasing.

In the event that the protest is denied, the protester can appeal the determination to the requesting organization's Department Director. The appeal must be submitted to the Department Director no later than five workdays from the date which the protest determination was transmitted by the District, to the protesting party. The appeal shall focus on the points raised in the original protest, and no new points shall be raised in the appeal.

Such an appeal must be made in writing and must include all grounds for the appeal and copies of the original protest and the District's response. The proposal protester must also send the Purchasing Division a copy of all materials sent to the Department Director.

The Department Director will make a determination of the appeal and respond to the protester by certified mail in a timely manner. If the appeal is denied, the letter will include the date, time, and location of the Board of Directors meeting at which staff will

make a recommendation for award and inform the protester it may request to address the Board of Directors at that meeting.

The District may transmit copies of the protest and any attached documentation to all other parties who may be affected by the outcome of the protest. The decision of the District as to the validity of any protest is final. This District's final decision will be transmitted to all affected parties in a timely manner.

#### E. WARRANTY

1. Proposer expressly warrants that all goods and services to be furnished pursuant to any contract awarded it arising from the Proposal will conform to the descriptions and specifications contained herein and in supplier catalogs, product brochures, and other representations, depictions, or models, and will be free from defects, of merchantable quality, good material, and workmanship. Proposer expressly warrants that all goods and services to be furnished pursuant to such award will be fit and sufficient for the purpose(s) intended. This warranty shall survive any inspections, delivery, acceptance, payment, or contract termination for any reason, by the District. Proposer warrants that all work and services furnished hereunder shall be guaranteed for a period of one (1) year from the date of acceptance by the District.

#### F. <u>INVOICING</u>

- 1. Following the Districts acceptance of product(s) meeting all specified requirements, and/or the complete and satisfactory performance of services, the District will render payment within thirty (30) days of receipt of a correct invoice.
- 2. The District will notify the General or Professional Service Provider of any invoice adjustments required.
- 3. Invoices shall contain, at a minimum, District purchase order number, invoice number, remit to address, and itemized services description.
- 4. The District will pay General or Professional Service Provider in an amount not to exceed the negotiated amount(s) which will be referenced in the agreement signed by both parties.

#### G. BONDS

1. The successful Proposer will be required to post and maintain a Payment and Performance bond for one hundred percent (100%) of the total contract amount with the District. Bonds must be on District forms attached to this RFP as **Exhibit H - Bond Forms**.

#### IV. RFP RESPONSE SUBMITTAL INSTRUCTIONS AND INFORMATION

#### A. <u>DISTRICT CONTACTS</u>

All contact during the competitive process is to be through the contact listed on the first page of this RFP. The following persons are to be contacted only for the purposes specified below:

FOR INFORMATION REGARDING TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS: Attn: Tracy Barrow, Construction and Maintenance Scheduler

EBMUD – Facilities Maintenance E-Mail: tracy.barrow@ebmud.com

PHONE: (510) 287-0627

FOR INFORMATION ON THE CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM:

Attn: Contract Equity Office PHONE: (510) 287-0114

AFTER AWARD:

Attn: Tracy Barrow, Construction and Maintenance Scheduler EBMUD

Facilities Maintenance

E-Mail: <a href="mailto:tracy.barrow@ebmud.com">tracy.barrow@ebmud.com</a>

PHONE: (510) 287-0627

#### B. SUBMITTAL OF RFP RESPONSE

- 1. At this time, no hardcopy proposals will be accepted. Upload your RFP response in pdf format and prior to the bid due date/time RFP submittals, in their entirety, shall be emailed to <a href="mailto:tracy.barrow@ebmud.com">tracy.barrow@ebmud.com</a>. The District's email has limitations on attachment size. Make sure your response is less than 25 megabytes. If the file exceeds the limit, you will need to send multiple emails. Proposers are solely responsible for ensuring timely delivery of the proposals. The District shall not be responsible for any issues related to transfer of files through email. You may call at (510) 287-0627 to check receipt of the proposal.
- 2. All costs required for the preparation and submission of an RFP response shall be borne by the Proposer.
- 3. California Government Code Section 4552: In submitting an RFP response to a public purchasing body, the Proposer offers and agrees that if the RFP response is accepted, it will assign to the purchasing body all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act (15 U.S.C. Sec. 15) or under the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2, commencing with Section 16700,

of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code), arising from purchases of goods, materials, or services by the Proposer for sale to the purchasing body pursuant to the RFP response. Such assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the purchasing body tenders final payment to the Proposer.

- 4. Proposer expressly acknowledges that it is aware that if a false claim is knowingly submitted (as the terms "claim" and "knowingly" are defined in the California False Claims Act, Cal. Gov. Code, §12650 et seq.), the District will be entitled to civil remedies set forth in the California False Claim Act.
- 5. The RFP response shall remain open to acceptance and is irrevocable for a period of one hundred eighty (180) days, unless otherwise specified in the RFP documents.
- 6. It is understood that the District reserves the right to reject any or all RFP responses.

#### c. RESPONSE FORMAT

- 1. Proposers shall not modify the existing text for any part of Exhibits A, B, C, D, E, F, G, or H or qualify their RFP responses. Proposers shall not submit to the District a re-typed or otherwise re-created version of these documents or any other District-provided document.
- 2. RFP responses, in whole or in part, are NOT to be marked confidential or proprietary. The District may refuse to consider any RFP response or part thereof so marked. RFP responses submitted in response to this RFP may be subject to public disclosure. The District shall not be liable in any way for disclosure of any such records.



### **APPENDIX A**

### **APPENDIX A**

LOCATION	CATEGORY OF WORK
NAME AND ADDRESS OF FACILITY	CATEGORY A
Adeline Maintenance Center Materials Testing Laboratory 1100 21st Street, Oakland CA 94607	TESTING ONLY
Construction & Maintenance Services 2149 Union Street, Oakland CA 94607	TESTING ONLY
Administration Building 375 11th Street, Oakland CA 94607	TESTING ONLY
Berryman/Summit East Pumping Plant 2143 Virginia Street, Berkeley CA 94709	TESTING ONLY
Redwood/ 39th Ave Pumping Plant 3851 39th Avenue, Oakland CA 94619	TESTING ONLY
NAME AND ADDRESS OF FACILITY	CATEGORY B
Claremont Center	
(includes Summit South, Dingee, Berryman South Pumping Plants) Golden Gate Avenue & Chabot Road, Oakland CA 94618 (APN: 064- 4255-025)	INSTALL CLEAN OUT & TEST
<ul> <li>Claremont Center (includes Summit South, Dingee, Berryman South Pumping Plants) Golden Gate Avenue &amp; Chabot Road, Oakland CA 94618 (APN: 064-4255-025)</li> </ul>	<b>OR</b> replace line, if test from above failed
USL Water Treatment Plant	INSTALL CLEAN OUT & TEST
7700 Greenly Drive, Oakland CA 94605	
<ul> <li>USL Water Treatment Plant</li> <li>7700 Greenly Drive, Oakland CA 94605</li> </ul>	<b>OR</b> replace line, if test from above failed
Oakport Storage Center (Welders)	INSTALL CLEAN OUT & TEST
5601 Oakport Street, Oakland CA 94621	
Oakport Storage Center (Welders)  5001 October 1 Storage Center (Welders)	<b>OR</b> replace line, if test from above
5601 Oakport Street, Oakland CA 94621	failed
NAME AND ADDRESS OF FACILITY	CATEGORY C
Adeline Maintenance Center Shops	REPLACE LINE
1200 21st Street, Oakland CA 94607	
Central Warehouse (AMC Shops Property)	REPLACE LINE
1200 21st Street, Oakland CA 945607  Adeline Fuel Facility	
2100 Popular Street, Oakland CA 94607	REPLACE LINE
San Pablo Water Treatment Plant	
300 Berkeley Park Blvd, Kensington CA 94707	REPLACE LINE
Adeline Maintenance Center Administration Building (AMC) 1100 21St Street, Oakland CA 94607	REPLACE LINE
Adeline Maintenance Center Anderson Building (AMC)	REPLACE LINE
1100 21St Street, Oakland CA 94607	HEI E HOE EINE
Adeline Maintenance Center Fleet Maintenance Building 1199 21st Street, Oakland CA 94607	REPLACE LINE
Woods And Shasta Pumping Plants 416 Spruce Street, Berkeley CA 94708	REPLACE LINE
Piedmont Pumping Plant 1509 Grand Avenue, Piedmont CA 94611	REPLACE LINE
Oakport Storage Center Pipeline Construction Division Warehouse 5601 Oakport Street, Oakland CA 94621	REPLACE LINE



### **APPENDIX B**

### List of District-Approved Treatment and/or Disposal Sites for Various Waste Types as of April 2023

Note: All of the following transfer, treatment and/or disposal sites have been audited by the District and found to be acceptable, as of the time of the audit, for disposal of waste generated in the course of District projects. Since changes in facility ownership, operation, financial health, and waste acceptance policies may occur at any time among transfer, treatment and disposal facilities, the District makes no guarantee that the facilities listed below will be available or acceptable at the time of disposal. All disposal arrangements need to be pre-approved by the District through the Material Disposal Plan submittal required in Section 01 35 44 of this specification, as well as with the disposal facility through their waste acceptance process. All waste generated in the course of District projects must be treated or disposed of at one of the facilities on this list. If a facility from this list is selected that transfers the waste to another facility for treatment and/or disposal, the District will require evidence that the waste is treated and/or disposed of at one of the approved facilities on this list.

		Type of Waste Accepted		
Facility Name	Facility Location	General	eral Detailed	
Acme Landfill	Martinez, CA	Class II, non-hazardous waste (I and III cells are CLOSED)	Construction-demolition (CD) debris, green waste, scrap metal, wood waste, appliances, other (clean fill, concrete, ceramic tile, asphalt, sheet rock, furniture)	
AERC Recycling Solutions (Currently part of Clean Earth, Inc.)	Hayward, CA	Operated under Standardized Hazardous Waste Facility Permit (Series A) with DTSC	Universal waste and e-waste collection and recycling.	
Altamont Landfill & Resource Recovery Facility	Livermore, CA	Class II & III non- hazardous waste landfill	Municipal waste, construction debris, industrial waste, contaminated soils, liquid waste, sludges, treated auto shredder waste (TASW) metal, treated wood, green waste, friable and non-friable asbestos	
Aqua Clear Farms	Rio Vista, CA	Class II, drilling mud only	Primarily drilling mud and cuttings from oil and gas exploration; typically 20-30% solids, 58-79% water and 1-2% hydrocarbons	
California Asbestos Monofill	Copperopolis, CA	inert asbestos-containing waste only	Asbestos and inert waste tires	
Chemical Waste Management, Inc Kettleman	Kettleman City, CA	Class 1, RCRA and Non- RCRA hazardous waste landfill	Accepts everything but compressed gases, radioactive waste, infectious material, explosives. NOTE: batteries, mercury, acids, acids requiring neutralization, fuels, oil recycling and wastes requiring incineration are transferred offsite for treatment/disposal at secondary facilities. If used, must ensure secondary facility has been audited by District	
Clean Harbors (aka Safety Kleen, formerly Laidlaw) - Buttonwillow	Buttonwillow, CA	Class 1, RCRA and Non- RCRA hazardous waste treatment / landfill	All RCRA haz waste (except flammables, PCBs > 50 ppm, med waste, explosives, and rad waste > 20,000 pCi); hazardous bulk solid and liquid wastes	
Clean Harbors Environ. Services, Inc. (Formerly Laidlaw)	5756 Alba St., Los Angeles, CA	RCRA and Non-RCRA hazardous waste treatment	Inorganic acids and bases, industrial wastewater, household haz waste, ethylene glycol, waste oils, batteries, incinerator ash, halogenated solvents, fluorescent and mercury lamps, mercury materials, PCBs, labpacks, asbestos	

		Type of Waste Accepted		
Facility Name	Facility Location	General Detailed		
Safety-Kleen of California (Clean Harbors, formerly Evergreen Oil, Inc.)	Newark, CA	Class 1, RCRA Part B hazardous waste treatment	used oil, used oil filters, used anti-freeze, RCRA fuel and contaminated petroleum products, and RCRA/non-RCRA oily wastewater	
Clean Harbors Environmental Services (formerly Solvent Service, Inc., SSI)	1021 Berryessa Road, San Jose, CA 95133	RCRA and Non-RCRA hazardous waste	Solvents, fuels, oils certain paints, corrosive liquids and solids organic and inorganic wastewaters, bulk and drummed solids, lab packs and RCRA solids (D004-D011, F006, D018-D043). T&S main facility handles container & bulk liquids for transfer - consolidation. Additional rail spur transfer facility is permitted.	
Clean Harbors Wilmington LLC (aka Teris LLC - ENSCO West)	Wilmington, CA	RCRA and Non-RCRA hazardous waste	Oil recycling, storage and transfer facility for containerized liquid and solid hazardous waste; wastewaters treated at Clean Harbor's San Jose and/or other CH disposal facilities; incinerable wastes shipped to their Aragonite, UT, Kimball, NE, or El Dorado, AR; landfills sent to their Buttonwillow, CA	
Crosby & Overton	Long Beach, CA Oakland, CA transfer station	RCRA Part B and Non- RCRA hazardous waste	Bulk liquids for on-site treatment: non-hazardous hydrocarbon-contaminated water, non-RCRA oily water and RCRA-D001 and/or D-18 (oil waters with gasoline). Drummed liquids & solids (roll-offs & triwalls): non-hazardous, non RCRA & RCRA, lab packs and household hazardous waste.	
Depressurized Tech. (DTI)	Morgan Hill, CA	Class I, aerosol cans only (RCRA, non-RCRA, and non-haz)	Aerosol cans recovery & recycling (hazardous/non-hazardous; empty/full/partially full)	
D/K Dixon	Dixon, CA	Non-RCRA	Used oil, oily water, used antifreeze	
Dunbarton Quarry	Fremont, CA	Nonhazardous soil and fill disposal reclamation site	Dumbarton Quarry is operated and maintained by Pacific States Environmental Contractors, Inc. This facility is not open to the public and only accepts fill that is properly sampled/tested and within the acceptance criteria of Dumbarton Quarry. Each project must go through an environmental review prior to acceptance.	
ECDC Environmental, L.C.	East Carbon, UT	Class V, non-RCRA hazardous waste	non-RCRA hazardous waste contaminated soils, non-regulated PCB wastes, municipal solid waste, commercial and industrial solid waste, construction/demolition waste; special waste allowed by Utah (e.g. Califinornia hazardous waste)	
Evoqua Water Technologies (formerly Norris Environmental, U.S. Filter Recovery, Siemens Water Technologies)	Vernon, CA	Class I, RCRA hazardous waste treatment	RCRA solid and liquid waste treatment: acids, caustics, cyanide, chromate, trace organic compounds, hydrocarbons/oils	
Forward Landfill, Inc.	Manteca, CA	Class II and III; non- hazardous waste	Non-hazardous waste, PCBs, and oily waste, friable and non-friable asbestos; trench spoils, drilling muds, sewage sludge, construction debris, oily soils	
Jess Ranch	15850 Jess Ranch Rd., Tracy, CA95377	Clean fill and biosolids	Clean fill but only after testing including processed organic materials (food waste, green waste, wood waste). Other feedstock may include: organics, contaminated paper, natural fiber products and other inert materials (gypsum, clean C&D, untreated wood waste), biosolids organics composting facility	

		Type of Waste Accepted		
Facility Name	Facility Location	General Detailed		
John Smith Road Landfill	2650 John Smith Road, Hollister, CA	Municipal solid waste and household hazardous waste	Residential waste, asphalt, concrete, tires, wood waste, and household hazardous wastes accepted. This landfill no longer accepts biosolids.	
Keller Canyon Landfill Company (Republic Services)	901 Baily Rd. Pittsburg, CA	California Class II and III landfill that meets Federal Subtitle D requirements	Municipal solid waste, selected contaminated soils, shredder waste, commercial and industrial waste, filter cake/dewatered sludge, agricultural waste, construction/demolition debris, sewage sludge, spent catalyst fines, cannery waste, clean soils, off-spec products	
Kleen Industrial Services/ Kleen Blast	Hayward, CA	New and recycled paint blast	New copper slag for paint blasting. Used slag can be returned to Kleen Blast and recycled if passes the TCLP test and is not RCRA hazardous waste. Used blast must be evaluated by the District's Regulatory Compliance Office BEFORE it is given to this vendor.	
La Vista Quarry	28814 Mission Blvd., Hayward, CA	Class III, Construction Debris	Asphalt & concrete (<3' long), concrete with rebar (<3" from concrete), clean rock and gravel, asphalt roof tiles, broken toilets for recycling and with hardware removed.	
Lighting Resources, LLC	1522 East Victory St, #4, Phoenix, AZ	Universal waste recycling	Commercial recyling facility for waste fluorescent lamps, ballasts, batteries, electronic waste and mercury devices.	
Newby Island Sanitary Landfill	Milpitas, CA	Class III, non-hazardous waste	Municipal solid wastes, industrial waste, construction/demolition waste, contaminated soils, clean soils, water treatment sludge, and wastewater sludge, grit, and screenings. No liquids, asbestos, or untreated infectious materials.	
Phibro-Tech, Inc.	Santa Fe Springs, CA	RCRA hazardous waste treatment and recycler/recovery	Metals, ammonia, copper metal, acids (etchants), inorganic acidic and alkaline material recovery	
Philip Services Corp, dba 21st Century EMI	Fernely, NV	RCRA TSDF recycler	Alkaline batteries for shredding and recycling, inorganic liquid wastes (acids and bases), lab packs containing total organic carbon at or less than 10% per drum. Also a transfer facility to organic wastes.	
Potrero Hills Landfill	Suisun City, CA	Class III, Municipal Solid Waste Landfill	Municipal solid waste, agriculture and industrial waste, construction/demolition waste, composts green waste, electronic and 'white goods' recycling. We send our waste polymer sump rinsate to this facility.	
Rabanco (Roosevelt Regional Landfill), Allied Waste Services, a Republic Services Company	Roosevelt, WA	Class III, non-hazardous waste	Municipal solid waste, construction debris, industrial waste, friable and non-friable asbestos, incinerator ash, contaminated waste. No liquids accepted.	
Recology - Hay Road Landfill	Vacaville, CA do not use site in Gilroy, CA 95020	Class II, Municipal Solid Waste Landfill	Municipal solid waste, agriculture and industrial waste, construction/demolition waste, sewage sludge and resell treated biosolids; recycling program of green, food, and wood wastes for composting, reuse of concrete and asphalt, and transfer station for e-waste, tires, and metals. Also accepts NON-hazardous waste contaminated soils, friable and non-friable asbestos, and other designated special wastes.	

		Type of Waste Accepted	
Facility Name	Facility Location	General	Detailed
Redwood Landfill	Novato, CA	Class III, non-hazardous waste	Municipal solid waste, construction debris, petroleum-contaminated soil, grit and grease, dredge and fill material, non-friable asbestos, incinerator ash, treated wood, storm drain cleanings, holding tank pumpings, agricultural wastes, triple-rinsed pesticide containers, sewage sludge. No liquids accepted.
Rho-Chem, LLC. (subsidiary of Philip Services Corp)	Inglewood, LA County, CA	RCRA storage and treatment	Class I - RCRA and Non-RCRA - spent solid and liquid recycler
RMC Pacific	Pleasanton, CA	Clean fill and concrete recycling	A good source of clean fill to purchase. If bringing unneeded construction material such as concrete debris, construction debris and/or asphalt debris, do NOT deposit this material at the Granite and Central Concrete sites located within the RMC site. Deposit this materila onto the RMC site only
Rock Creek Landfill (Calaveras Co. owned)	Milton, CA	Class II, non-hazardous waste	Municipal garbage, construction /demolition debris, petroleum-contaminated soil <1000 ppm, sludge, ash, tires, green waste, treated wood; accepts wastes generated in Calaveras County and parts of Alpine County (whose access to local dump is cut off during winter) only
Safety Kleen	Denton, TX	Class I, RCRA and Non- RCRA hazardous waste	Hazardous waste recycling, metals recovery, and bulk storage liquid and solid hazardous waste.
Safety-Kleen, Sacramento	Sacramento, CA	RCRA and Non-RCRA hazardous waste	Paint, dry cleaning solvents, antifreeze, mineral spirits, immersion cleaning solvents, oil filters, photochemical solutions steel wool cartridges and silverflake for recycling and transferring to other treatment facilities.
Salesco Systems USA	Phoenix, AZ		Mercury wastes including liquid mercury, mercury compounds and solutions, and mercury contaminated soil; all types of lamps (sodium and mercury vapor, fluorescent, neon); activated carbon contaminated with mercury; PPE contaminated with mercury; PCB wastes from ballasts, transformers and other electrical equipment
Simco Rd. Regional Landfill, owned/operated by Idaho Waste Systems, Inc.	Boise, ID	Class III, RCRA Subtitle D, Non-haz municipal fill, solid waste	Municipal solid waste, sewage sledge, C&D waste, contaminated soil, asbestos, non-haz special wastes, liquids
US Ecology, Inc.	Beatty, NV	Class I, RCRA and Non- RCRA hazardous waste	RCRA (D, F, D, P and U authorized waste codes), solid chemical wastes, drummed and bulk solid wastes, PCB-contaminated materials at TSCA levels (liquid and solids), filter concentrate and cake and corrosive liquids
Vasco Road Landfill, LLC (Republic Services)	Livermore, CA	Class II and III non- hazardous waste	Municipal solid wastes, construction & demolition debris INCLUDING dry wall and non-friable asbestos containing materials, clean (naturally uncontaminated) soil, sewage & wastewater treatment sludge & grit, industrial sludges & filters from cleaning processes (foundry slag and sand), petroleum & lead contaminated soils and drilling muds (Class II and III), green waste for recycling (bio-solids, scrap metal, asphalt/concrete crushing).
Veolia Environmental Services (ES) Technical Solutions (Formerly AETS)	Richmond, CA	RCRA and non-RCRA	RCRA and non-RCRA haz wastes, household haz waste for transfer to secondary facility for treatment and/or packaging - disposal. Accepts: wastewater, contaminated soils, inorganics, organics, paint sludges, pesticides, reactives, halogenated and nonhalogenated solvents, heavy metals, acids, caustics, and oils.  NOTE: if this facility is used, ensure final disposal facility is approved for EBMUD use

_		Type of Waste Accepted		
Facility Name	Facility Location	General	Detailed	
Vulcan Materials Co.		Class III. I and real amotion	Low moisture content, non-water soluble, non-decomposable, non-hazardous inert wastes. Construction & demolition wastes and excavated earth. Clean fill (no contaminants or organic material). Recycled asphalt, cinder blocks, bricks, concrete, clean rock/gravel. No liquids.	
West Winton Ave. Landfill (aka Russell City Dump, All City Dump, KOFY site, AC Flood Control Dist disposal site),	Hayward CA	Class III (Limited Operation)	Accepts clean soil with bits of asphalt. No concrete	
World Oil Reycling	1 /	i wasie raciiii v Permii nv	Used oil recycling facility. Also accepts oily wastewater, oily solids, waste fuels, contaminated petroleum products, oil filters, used antifreeze, and paints.	

#### Do not use Lakeland Processing Company, Santa Fe Springs, CA

American Recovery filed for Bankruptcy in 2006 they have since closed and have been removed from the list. \\w-fp-ab-2.win.ebmud\\data\\workgroups\\omd\\rco\\ECS\\Haz Waste\\Disposal Facility Audits\\List of Acceptable TSDF Facilities to Append to Specs.xls



# **EXHIBIT A RFP Response Packet**



# EXHIBIT A RFP RESPONSE PACKET

#### RFP For – FMC736-24-01 Sewer Lateral Phase 2

To:	The EAST BAY MUNICIPAL UTILITY District ("District")
From:	
	(Official Name of Proposer)

#### RFP RESPONSE PACKET GUIDELINES

- SUBMITTAL SHALL CONTAIN THE FOLLOWING:
  - EXHIBIT A RFP RESPONSE PACKET
    - INCLUDING ALL REQUIRED DOCUMENTATION AS DESCRIBED IN "EXHIBIT A-REQUIRED DOCUMENTATION AND SUBMITTALS"
  - EXHIBIT D IRAN CONTRACTING ACT CERTIFICATION
  - EXHIBIT F PUBLIC WORKS FORMS
  - EXHIBIT G CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM FORMS
- PROPOSERS THAT DO NOT COMPLY WITH THE REQUIREMENTS, AND/OR SUBMIT AN INCOMPLETE RFP RESPONSE MAY BE SUBJECT TO DISQUALIFICATION AND THEIR RFP RESPONSE REJECTED IN WHOLE.
- IF PROPOSERS ARE MAKING <u>ANY</u> CLARIFICATIONS AND/OR AMENDMENTS, OR TAKING EXCEPTION TO ANY PART OF THIS RFP, THESE <u>MUST</u> BE SUBMITTED IN THE EXCEPTIONS, CLARIFICATIONS, AND AMENDMENTS SECTION OF THIS EXHIBIT A RFP RESPONSE PACKET. THE DISTRICT, AT ITS SOLE DISCRETION, MAY ACCEPT AMENDMENTS/EXCEPTIONS, OR MAY DEEM THEM TO BE UNACCEPTABLE, THEREBY RENDERING THE RFP RESPONSE DISQUALIFIED.
- PROPOSORS SHALL NOT MODIFY DISTRICT LANGUAGE IN ANY PART OF THIS RFP OR ITS EXHIBITS, NOR SHALL THEY QUALIFY THEIR RFP RESPONSE BY INSERTING THEIR OWN LANGUAGE OR FALSE CLAIMS IN THEIR RESPONSE. ANY EXCEPTIONS AND CLARIFICATIONS MUST BE PLACED IN THE "EXCEPTIONS/ CLARIFICATIONS" PAGE, NOT BURIED IN THE PROPOSAL ITSELF.



#### PROPOSER INFORMATION AND ACCEPTANCE

- 1. The undersigned declares that all RFP documents, including, without limitation, the RFP, Addenda, and Exhibits, have been read and that the terms, conditions, certifications, and requirements are agreed to.
- 2. The undersigned is authorized to offer, and agrees to furnish, the articles and services specified in accordance with the RFP documents.
- 3. The undersigned acknowledges acceptance of all addenda related to this RFP. List Addenda for this RFP on the line below:

Addendum #	Date

- 4. The undersigned hereby certifies to the District that all representations, certifications, and statements made by the Proposer, as set forth in this RFP Response Packet and attachments, are true and correct and are made under penalty of perjury pursuant to the laws of California.
- 5. The undersigned acknowledges that the Proposer is, and will be, in good standing in the State of California, with all the necessary licenses, permits, certifications, approvals, and authorizations necessary to perform all obligations in connection with this RFP and associated RFP documents.
- 6. It is the responsibility of each Proposer to be familiar with all of the specifications, terms, and conditions and, if applicable, the site condition. By the submission of an RFP response, the Proposer certifies that if awarded a contract it will make no claim against the District based upon ignorance of conditions or misunderstanding of the specifications.
- 7. Patent indemnity: General or Professional Service Providers who do business with the District shall hold the District, its Directors, officers, agents, and employees harmless from liability of any nature or kind, including cost and expenses, for infringement or use of any patent, copyright or other proprietary right, secret process, patented or unpatented invention, article, or appliance furnished or used in connection with the contract or purchase order.
- 8. Insurance certificates are not required at the time of submission. However, by signing Exhibit A RFP Response Packet, the Proposer agrees to meet the minimum insurance requirements stated in the RFP. This documentation must be provided to the District prior to execution of an agreement by the District

and shall include an insurance certificate which meets the minimum insurance requirements, as stated in the RFP.

9.	The undersigned acknowledges that RFP responses, in whole or in part, are NOT to be marked confidential or proprietary. The District may refuse to consider any RFP response or part thereof so marked. RFP responses submitted in response to this RFP may be subject to public disclosure. The District shall not be liable in any way for disclosure of any such records.						
10.	The undersigned Proposer hereby submits this RFP response and binds itself to the District. The RFP, subsequent Addenda, Proposers Response Packet, and any attachments, shall be used to form the basis of a Contract, which once executed shall take precedence.						
11.	The ur	ndersigned acknowledges <u>ONE</u> of the fo	llowing (please check only one box)*:				
		Proposer is not an SBE nor a DVBE and	is ineligible for any Proposal preference; <b>OR</b>				
			ed in the Contract Equity Program (CEP) and Equal elines, and has completed the CEP and EEO forms at the O section of this Exhibit A.				
	none v	will be given. For additional information act Equity Program and Equal Employm	he Proposer is ineligible for Proposal preference, and on SBE/DVBE Proposal preference please refer to the ent Opportunity Guidelines at the above referenced				
Officia	ıl Nam	e of Proposer (exactly as it appears on Propo	ser's corporate seal and invoice):				
Street	Addre	ess Line 1:					
Street	Addre	ess Line 2:					
City: _			State: Zip Code:				
Webp	age:						
Type o	of Entit	cy / Organizational Structure (check o	one):				
	Corporation Joint Venture						
	Limited Liability Partnership Partnership						
	☐ Limited Liability Corporation ☐ Non-Profit / Church						
	Other:						
Jurisdi	iction o	of Organization Structure:					
Date c	of Orga	nization Structure:					

Federal Tax Identification Numb	per:	
Department of Industrial Relation	ons (DIR) Registration Number:	
Primary Contact Information:		
Name / Title:		
Telephone Number:	Fax Number:	
E-mail Address:		
Street Address Line 1:		
City:	State:	Zip Code:
	e/representative/service provider have bes not impact award of a qualified propos	•
YES NO		
If so, please list:		
CONTRACTOR OR CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE FIRST AND LAST NAME	DISTRICT EMPLOYEE FIRST AND LAST NAME	RELATIONSHIP
SIGNATURE:		
	ed):	
Dated this day	of	20



#### **PROPOSAL FORM**

Cost shall be submitted on this Proposal Form as is. The prices quoted shall <u>not</u> include Sales Tax or Use Tax; said tax, wherever applicable, will be paid by the District to the General or Professional Service Provider, if licensed to collect, or otherwise directly to the State.

No alterations or changes of any kind to the Proposal Form(s) are permitted. RFP responses that do not comply may be subject to rejection in total. The cost quoted below shall be the cost the District will pay for the term of any contract that is a result of this RFP process.

Quantities listed herein are annual estimates based on past usage and are not to be construed as a commitment. No minimum or maximum is guaranteed or implied.

DESCRIPTION	UNIT OF MEASURE	ESTIMATED QUANTITY	COST	
CATEGORY A – TESTING ONLY				
Adeline Maintenance Center Materials Testing Laboratory 1100 21st Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1	\$	
Construction & Maintenance Services 2149 Union Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1 \$		
Administration Building 375 11th Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1 \$		
Berryman/Summit East Pumping Plant 2143 Virginia Street, Berkeley CA 94709	Each	1	\$	
Redwood/ 39th Ave Pumping Plant 3851 39th Avenue, Oakland CA 94619	Each	1	\$	
CATEGORY B – INSTALL CLEAN OUT & TEST				
Claremont Center (includes Summit South, Dingee, Berryman South Pumping Plants) Golden Gate Avenue & Chabot Road, Oakland CA 94618 (APN: 064-4255-025)	Install Clean Out & Test	1	\$	
Claremont Center (includes Summit South, Dingee, Berryman South Pumping Plants) Golden Gate Avenue & Chabot Road, Oakland CA 94618 (APN: 064-4255-025)	Replace line, if test from above failed	1	\$	
USL Water Treatment Plant 7700 Greenly Drive, Oakland CA 94605	Install Clean Out & Test	1	\$	
USL Water Treatment Plant     7700 Greenly Drive, Oakland CA 94605	Replace line, if test from above failed	1	\$	

Oakport Storage Center (Welders) 5601 Oakport Street, Oakland CA 94621	Locate, Install Cleanout, & Test	1	\$
<ul> <li>Oakport Storage Center (Welders)</li> <li>5601 Oakport Street, Oakland CA 94621</li> </ul>	Replace line, if test from above failed	1	\$
CATEGORY C – REPLACE LINE			
Adeline Maintenance Center Shops 1200 21st Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1	\$
Central Warehouse (AMC Shops Property) 1200 21st Street, Oakland CA 945607	Each	1	\$
Adeline Fuel Facility 2100 Popular Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1	\$
San Pablo Water Treatment Plant 300 Berkeley Park Blvd, Kensington CA 94707	Each	1	\$
Adeline Maintenance Center Administration Building (AMC) 1100 21St Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1	\$
Adeline Maintenance Center Anderson Building (AMC) 1100 21St Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1	\$
Adeline Maintenance Center Fleet Maintenance Building 1199 21st Street, Oakland CA 94607	Each	1	\$
Woods And Shasta Pumping Plants 416 Spruce Street, Berkeley CA 94708	Each	1	\$
Piedmont Pumping Plant 1509 Grand Avenue, Piedmont CA 94611	Each	1	\$
Oakport Storage Center Pipeline Construction Division Warehouse 5601 Oakport Street, Oakland CA 94621	Each	1	\$
		TOTAL COST	\$



#### **REQUIRED DOCUMENTATION AND SUBMITTALS**

All of the specific documentation listed below is required to be submitted with the Exhibit A – RFP Response Packet. Proposers shall submit all documentation, in the order listed below, and clearly label each section of the RFP response with the appropriate title (i.e., Table of Contents, Letter of Transmittal, Key Personnel, etc.).

- 1. <u>Letter of Transmittal</u>: RFP response shall include a description of the Proposer's capabilities and approach in providing its services to the District, and provide a brief synopsis of the highlights of the RFP response and overall benefits to the District. This synopsis should not exceed three (3) pages in length and should be easily understood.
- 2. <u>Key Personnel</u>: RFP response shall include a complete list of all key personnel associated with the RFP. This list must include all key personnel who will provide services/training to District staff and all key personnel who will provide maintenance and support services. For each person on the list, the following information shall be included:
  - (a) The person's relationship with the Proposer, including job title and years of employment with the Proposer;
  - (b) The role that the person will play in connection with the RFP;
  - (c) The person's telephone number, fax number, and e-mail address;
  - (d) The person's educational background; and
  - (e) The person's relevant experience, certifications, and/or merits
- 3. <u>Implementation Plan and Schedule</u>: The RFP response shall include an implementation plan and schedule. The implementation plan shall include an estimated time frame for how long the work will take at each site and then in total for the entire RFP. In addition, the plan shall include a detailed schedule indicating when project phases will start end.
- 4. <u>Sustainability Statement:</u> Contractors shall submit a statement regarding any sustainable, environmental or socially responsible initiatives or practices that they or their suppliers engage in. This information can be in relation to the specific services or work products solicited via this RFP, or in relation to the manufacture, delivery, or business practices of your firm.

#### 5. **References:**

- (a) Proposers must use the templates in the "References" section of this Exhibit A RFP Response Packet to provide references.
- (b) References should have similar scope, volume, and requirements to those outlined in these specifications, terms, and conditions.
  - Proposers must verify the contact information for all references provided is current and valid.

- Proposers are strongly encouraged to notify all references that the District may be contacting them to obtain a reference.
- (c) The District may contact some or all of the references provided in order to determine Proposer's performance record on work similar to that described in this RFP. The District reserves the right to contact references other than those provided in the RFP response and to use the information gained from them in the evaluation process.

#### 6. <u>Exceptions, Clarifications, Amendments</u>:

- (a) The RFP response shall include a separate section calling out all clarifications, exceptions, and amendments, if any, to the RFP and associated RFP documents, which shall be submitted with the proposer's RFP response using the template in the "Exceptions, Clarifications, Amendments" section of this Exhibit A RFP Response Packet.
- (b) THE DISTRICT IS UNDER NO OBLIGATION TO ACCEPT ANY EXCEPTIONS, AND SUCH EXCEPTIONS MAY BE A BASIS FOR RFP RESPONSE DISQUALIFICATION.

#### 7. **Contract Equity Program:**

(a) Every proposer must fill out, sign, and submit the appropriate sections of the Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity documents located at the hyperlink contained in the last page of this Exhibit A. Special attention should be given to completing Form P-25, "Employment Data and Certification". Any proposer needing assistance in completing these forms should contact the District's Contract Equity Office at (510) 287-0114 prior to submitting an RFP response.



## REFERENCES RFP For – FMC736-24-01 Sewer Lateral Phase 2

Proposer Name:				
Proposer must provide a minimum of three (3) references.				
Company Name:	Contact Person:			
Address:	Telephone Number:			
City, State, Zip:	E-mail Address:			
Services Provided / Date(s) of Service	<del></del>			
Company Name:	Contact Person:			
Company Name: Address:				
	Telephone Number:  E-mail Address:			
City, State, Zip:				
Services Provided / Date(s) of Service	): ):			
Company Name:	Contact Person:			
Address:	Telephone Number:			
City, State, Zip:	E-mail Address:			
Services Provided / Date(s) of Service	;: ;:			
Company Name:	Contact Person:			
Address:	Telephone Number:			
City, State, Zip:	E-mail Address:			
Services Provided / Date(s) of Service	<b>:</b> :			
Company Name:	Contact Person:			
Address:	Telephone Number:			
City, State, Zip:	E-mail Address:			
Services Provided / Date(s) of Service	<del>;</del> :			



Proposer Name:

#### **EXCEPTIONS, CLARIFICATIONS, AMENDMENTS**

#### RFP For - FMC736-24-01 Sewer Lateral Phase 2

List below i	requests for	clarificatio	ons, exceptions, and amendments, if any, to the RFP and associated		
	-		our RFP response.		
		_	to accept any exceptions and such exceptions may be a basis for RFF		
response disqualification.  Reference to:			Description		
Page No. Section Item No.		Item No.	2		
p. 23	D	1.c.	Proposer takes exception to		

<sup>\*</sup>Print additional pages as necessary



#### **CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM & EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY**

The District's Board of Directors adopted the Contract Equity Program (CEP) to enhance equal opportunities for business owners of all races, ethnicities, and genders who are interested in doing business with the District. The program has contracting objectives, serving as the minimum level of expected contract participation for the three availability groups: white-men owned businesses, white-women owned businesses, and ethnic minority owned businesses. The contracting objectives apply to all contracts that are determined to have subcontracting opportunities, and to all General or Professional Service Providers regardless of their race, gender, or ethnicity.

All Contractors and their subcontractors performing work for the District must be Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) employers and shall be bound by all laws prohibiting discrimination in employment. There shall be no discrimination against any person, or group of persons, on account of race, color, religion, creed, national origin, ancestry, gender including gender identity or expression, age, marital or domestic partnership status, mental disability, physical disability (including HIV and AIDS), medical condition (including genetic characteristics or cancer), genetic information, or sexual orientation.

Contractor and its subcontractors shall abide by the requirements of 41 CFR §§ 60-1.4(a), 60-300.5(a) and 60-741.5(a). These regulations prohibit discrimination against qualified individuals based on their status as protected veterans or individuals with disabilities and prohibit discrimination against all individuals based on their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin in the performance of this contract. Moreover, these regulations require that covered prime contractors and subcontractors take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment individuals without regard to race, color, religion, sex, national origin, protected veteran status or disability.

All Contractors shall include the nondiscrimination provisions above in all subcontracts. Please include the required completed forms with your proposal. Non-compliance with the Guidelines may deem a proposal non-responsive, and therefore, ineligible for contract award. Your firm is responsible for:

- 1) Reading and understanding the CEP guidelines.
- 2) Filling out and submitting with your proposal the appropriate forms.

The CEP guidelines and forms can be downloaded from the District website at the following link: <a href="https://www.ebmud.com/business-center/contract-equity-program">https://www.ebmud.com/business-center/contract-equity-program</a>

If you have questions regarding the Contract Equity Program, please call (510) 287-0114.



# **EXHIBIT B Insurance Requirements**

## EXHIBIT B INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

#### The following are provisions applicable to all required insurance

- A. Prior to the beginning of and throughout the duration of Services, and for any additional period of time as specified below, CONTRACTOR shall, at its sole cost and expense, maintain insurance in conformance with the requirements set forth below.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall provide Verification of Insurance as required by this Agreement by providing the completed Verification of Insurance as requested below by signing and submitting Exhibit B ("Insurance Requirements") to the DISTRICT. The Insurance Requirements may be signed by the insurance broker or the insurance broker's agent (Insurance Broker/Agent) for the CONTRACTOR, or by an officer of the CONTRACTOR (Officer), or by the CONTRACTOR's risk manager (Risk Manager). The Notice to Proceed shall not be issued, and CONTRACTOR shall not commence Services until a signed Verification of Insurance evidencing the specific coverages and limits required by this Agreement has been received by the DISTRICT.
- C. CONTRACTOR shall carry and maintain the minimum insurance requirements as defined in this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall require any contractor/subcontractor to carry and maintain the minimum insurance required in this Agreement to the extent the insurance applies to the scope of the services to be performed by contractor/subcontractor.
- D. Receipt of a signed Verification of Insurance by the DISTRICT shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of any of the insurance requirements, nor decrease liability of CONTRACTOR.
- E. Insurance must be maintained, and an updated Verification of Insurance must be provided to the DISTRICT before the expiration of insurance by having the Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager update, sign and return the Insurance Requirements to the DISTRICT's contract manager. The updated Insurance Requirements shall become a part of the Agreement but shall not require a change order to the Agreement. It is the CONTRACTOR's sole responsibility to provide or to ensure that an updated Verification of Insurance is provided to the DISTRICT. The DISTRICT has no obligation to solicit, remind, prompt, request, seek, or otherwise obtain any updated Verification of Insurance, and any actual or alleged failure on the part of the DISTRICT to obtain any updated Verification of Insurance under this Agreement shall not in any way be construed to be a waiver of any right or remedy of the DISTRICT, in this or any regard.
- F. The insurance required hereunder may be obtained by a combination of primary, excess and/or umbrella insurance, and all coverage shall be at least as broad as the requirements listed in this Agreement.
- G. Any deductibles, self-insurance, or self-insured retentions (SIRs) applicable to the required insurance coverage must be declared to and accepted by the DISTRICT.

- H. At the option and request of the DISTRICT, CONTRACTOR shall provide documentation of its financial ability to pay the deductible, self-insurance, or SIR.
- I. CONTRACTOR is responsible for the payment of any deductibles or SIRs pertaining to the policies required under this Agreement. In the event CONTRACTOR is unable to pay the required SIR, CONTRACTOR agrees that such SIR may be satisfied, in whole or in part, by the DISTRICT as the additional insured at the DISTRICT's sole and absolute discretion, unless to do so would terminate or void the policy(ies).
- J. Unless otherwise accepted by the DISTRICT, all required insurance must be placed with insurers with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A-V.
- K. CONTRACTOR shall defend the DISTRICT and pay any damages as a result of failure to provide the waiver of subrogation from the insurance carrier required by this Agreement.
- L. For any coverage that is provided on a claims-made coverage form (which type of form is permitted only where specified), the retroactive date must be shown, must be before the date of this Agreement, and must be before the beginning of any Services related to this Agreement.
- M. For all claims-made policies the updated Verification of Insurance must be provided to the DISTRICT for at least three (3) years after expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- N. If claims-made coverage is canceled or is non-renewed and if the claims-made coverage is not replaced with another claims-made policy form with a retroactive date prior to the effective date of this Agreement and prior to the start of any Services related to this Agreement, CONTRACTOR must purchase an extended reporting period for a minimum of three (3) years after expiration or termination of the Agreement.
- O. In the event of a claim or suit, and upon request by the DISTRICT, CONTRACTOR agrees to provide a copy of the pertinent policy(ies) within 10 days of such request to the DISTRICT for review. Any actual or alleged failure on the part of the DISTRICT to request a copy of the pertinent policy(ies) shall not in any way be construed to be a waiver of any right or remedy of the DISTRICT, in this or any regard. Additionally, the DISTRICT may, at any time during CONTRACTOR's performance under this Agreement, request a copy of the Declarations pages and Schedule of Forms and Endorsements of any policy required to be maintained by CONTRACTOR hereunder, whether or not a suit or claim has been filed. Premium details may be redacted from any such documents requested.
- P. The defense and indemnification obligations of this Agreement are undertaken in addition to, and shall not in any way be limited by, the insurance obligations contained herein.
- Q. Where additional insured coverage is required, the additional insured coverage shall be primary and non-contributory, and will not seek contribution from the DISTRICT's insurance or self-insurance.
- R. CONTRACTOR agrees to provide immediate Notice to the DISTRICT of any loss or claim against CONTRACTOR arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way relating to this Agreement or to Services performed under this Agreement. The DISTRICT assumes no obligation or liability by such Notice but has the right (but not the duty) to monitor the handling of any such claim(s) if the claim(s) is likely to involve the DISTRICT.

- S. It is the obligation of the CONTRACTOR to ensure all contractors/subcontractors performing services under this Agreement maintain the necessary coverages and limits. CONTRACTOR shall ensure that all contractors/subcontractors agree to the same indemnity obligation that CONTRACTOR agrees to in this Agreement based on the nature and scope of services being performed by each contractor/subcontractor. CONTRACTOR shall require that each contractor/subcontractor include the DISTRICT, its directors, officers, and employees as additional insureds on its liability policy(ies) (excepting Professional Liability and Workers' Compensation) for all ongoing and completed operations with coverage as broad as required of CONTRACTOR under this Agreement. Failure or inability to secure fully adequate insurance shall in no way relieve the CONTRACTOR or all contractors/subcontractors of the responsibility for its own acts or the acts of any contractors/subcontractors or any employees or agents of either. All contractors/subcontractors are to waive subrogation against the DISTRICT on all policies. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for maintaining records evidencing contractors'/subcontractors' compliance with the necessary insurance coverages and limits, and such records shall be made available to the DISTRICT within 10 days upon request.
- T. It is CONTRACTOR's responsibility to ensure its compliance with the insurance requirements. Any actual or alleged failure on the part of the DISTRICT to obtain proof of insurance required under this Agreement shall not in any way be construed to be a waiver of any right or remedy of the DISTRICT, in this or any regard.
- U. Notice of Cancellation/Non-Renewal/Material Reduction. The insurance requirements hereunder are mandatory, and the DISTRICT may, at its sole and absolute discretion, terminate the services provided by CONTRACTOR, should CONTRACTOR breach its obligations to maintain the required coverage and limits set forth in this Agreement. No coverage required hereunder shall be cancelled, non-renewed or materially reduced in coverage or limits without the DISTRICT being provided at least thirty (30) days prior written notice, other than cancellation for the non-payment of premiums, in which event the DISTRICT shall be provided ten (10) days prior written notice. Replacement of coverage with another policy or insurer, without any lapse in coverage or any reduction of the stated requirements does not require notice beyond submission to the DISTRICT of an updated Verification of Insurance which shall be met by having the Insurance Broker/ Agent, or Officer, or Risk Manager update, sign and return the Insurance Requirements.

#### I. Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance Coverage

A. Workers' Compensation insurance including Employer's Liability insurance with minimum limits as follows:

Coverage A. Statutory Benefits Limits

Coverage B. Employer's Liability of not less than:

Bodily Injury by accident: \$1,000,000 each accident Bodily Injury by disease: \$1,000,000 each employee Bodily Injury by disease: \$1,000,000 policy limit

B. If there is an onsite exposure of injury to CONTRACTOR, and/or contractor/subcontractor's employees under the U.S. Longshore and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act, the Jones Act, or under laws, regulations or statutes applicable to maritime employees, coverage is required for such injuries or claims.

- C. If CONTRACTOR is exempt from carrying Workers' Compensation Insurance, CONTRACTOR must return the completed Verification of Insurance confirming that CONTRACTOR has no employees and is exempt from the State of California Workers' Compensation requirements.
- D. If CONTRACTOR is self-insured with respect to Workers' Compensation coverage, CONTRACTOR shall provide to the DISTRICT a Certificate of Consent to Self-Insure from the California Department of Industrial Relations. Such self-insurance shall meet the minimum limit requirements and shall waive subrogation rights in favor of the DISTRICT as stated below in section "E."
- E. Waiver of Subrogation. Workers' Compensation policies, including any applicable excess and umbrella insurance, must contain a waiver of subrogation endorsement providing that CONTRACTOR and each insurer waive any and all rights of recovery by subrogation, or otherwise, against the DISTRICT, its directors, board, and committee members, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers. CONTRACTOR shall defend and pay any and all damages, fees, and costs, of any kind arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way relating to CONTRACTOR's failure to provide waiver of subrogation from the insurance carrier.

#### Verification of Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance Coverage

By checking the box and signing below, I hereby verify that the CONTRACTOR is exempt
from the State of California's requirement to carry Workers' Compensation insurance.

As the CONTRACTOR's Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager, I hereby verify that I have reviewed and confirmed that the CONTRACTOR carries Workers' Compensation insurance as required by this Agreement, including the relevant provisions applicable to all required insurance.

Self-Insured Retention: Amount: \$		
Policy Limit: \$		
Policy Number:		
	to	
Insurance Carrier Name:		
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or	Risk Manager - Print Name:	
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or	Risk Manager's Signature:	

#### II. Commercial General Liability Insurance ("CGL") Coverage

- A. CONTRACTOR's insurance shall be primary, and any insurance or self-insurance procured or maintained by the DISTRICT shall not be required to contribute to it.
- B. The insurance requirements under this Agreement shall be the greater of (1) the minimum coverage and limits specified in this Agreement; or (2) the broader coverage and maximum

limits of coverage of any insurance policies or proceeds available to the Named Insured. It is agreed that these insurance requirements shall not in any way act to reduce coverage that is broader or that includes higher limits than the minimums required herein. No representation is made that the minimum insurance requirements of this Agreement are sufficient to cover the obligations of the CONTRACTOR.

C. Minimum Requirements. CGL insurance with minimum per occurrence and aggregate limits as follows:

Bodily Injury and Property Damage \$2,000,000 per occurrence & aggregate Personal Injury/Advertising Injury \$2,000,000 per occurrence & aggregate Products/Completed Operations \$2,000,000 per occurrence & aggregate

- D. Coverage must be on an occurrence basis and be as broad as Insurance Services Office (ISO) form CG 00 01.
- E. Coverage for Products, and Completed Operations, and Ongoing Operations must be included in the insurance policies and shall not contain any "prior work" coverage limitation or exclusion applicable to any Services performed by CONTRACTOR and/or contractor/subcontractor under this Agreement.
- F. There will be no exclusion for explosions, collapse, or underground liability (XCU).
- G. Insurance policies and Additional Insured Endorsement(s) shall not exclude liability and damages to work arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way relating to services performed by contractor/subcontractor on CONTRACTOR's behalf.
- H. Contractual liability coverage shall be included and shall not limit, by any modification or endorsement, coverage for liabilities assumed by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement as an "insured contract."
- I. Waiver of Subrogation. The policy shall be endorsed to include a Waiver of Subrogation ensuring that the CONTRACTOR and its insurer(s) waive any rights of recovery by subrogation, or otherwise, against the DISTRICT, its directors, board, and committee members, officers, officials, agents, volunteers, and employees. CONTRACTOR shall defend and pay any and all damages, fees, and costs, of any kind, arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way resulting from CONTRACTOR's failure to provide the waiver of subrogation from its insurance carrier(s).
- J. Independent Contractor's Liability shall not limit coverage for liability and/or damages arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way resulting from Services provided under this Agreement.
- K. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the DISTRICT, its directors, board, and committee members, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers must be covered as Additional Insureds on a primary and noncontributory basis on all underlying, excess and umbrella policies that shall be evidenced in each case by an endorsement. Coverage for the Additional Insureds must be as broad as ISO forms CG 20 10 (ongoing operations) and CG 20 37 (completed operations) for liability arising in whole, or in part, from work performed

- by or on behalf of CONTRACTOR, or in any way related to Services performed under this Agreement.
- L. A severability of interest provision must apply for all the Additional Insureds, ensuring that CONTRACTOR's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom a claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the policies' limit(s).

#### Verification of Commercial General Liability (CGL) Insurance Coverage

As the CONTRACTOR'S Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager, I hereby verify that I have reviewed and confirmed that the CONTRACTOR carries Commercial General Liability insurance, as required by this Agreement, including the relevant provisions applicable to all required insurance:

Self-Insured Retention: Amount: \$		
Policy Limit: \$	_	
Policy Number:		
Policy Period: from	to	
Insurance Carrier Name:		
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or Risk M		
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or Risk M		

#### III. Business Auto Liability Insurance Coverage

- A. CONTRACTOR's insurance shall be primary, and any insurance or self-insurance procured or maintained by the DISTRICT shall not be required to contribute to it.
- B. The insurance requirements under this Agreement shall be the greater of (1) the minimum coverage and limits specified in this Agreement; or (2) the broader coverage and maximum limits of coverage of any insurance policies or proceeds available to the Named Insured. It is agreed that these insurance requirements shall not in any way act to reduce coverage that is broader or that includes higher limits than the minimums required herein. No representation is made that the minimum insurance requirements of this Agreement are sufficient to cover the obligations of the CONTRACTOR.
- C. Minimum Requirements. Auto insurance with minimum coverage and limits as follows:
  - a. Each Occurrence Limit (per accident) and in the Aggregate: 2,000,000
  - b. Bodily Injury and Property Damage: \$2,000,000
- D. Coverage must include either "owned, non-owned, and hired" autos or "any" automobile. This provision ensures the policy covers losses arising out of use of company-owned vehicles ("owned autos"), employee's personal autos ("non-owned autos" meaning not owned by company/insured) or autos that are rented or leased ("hired autos").

- E. If CONTRACTOR is transporting hazardous materials or contaminants, evidence of the Motor Carrier Act Endorsement-hazardous materials clean-up (MCS-90, or its equivalent) must be provided.
- F. If CONTRACTOR's Scope of Services under this Agreement exposes a potential pollution liability risk related to transport of potential pollutants, seepage, release, escape or discharge of any nature (threatened or actual) of pollutants into the environment arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way related to CONTRACTOR's and/or contractor's/subcontractor's performance under this Agreement, then Auto Liability Insurance policies must be endorsed to include Transportation Pollution Liability insurance. Alternatively, coverage may be provided under the CONTRACTOR's Pollution Liability Policies if such policy has no exclusions that would restrict coverage under this Agreement. Coverage shall also include leakage of fuel or other "pollutants" needed for the normal functioning of covered autos.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the DISTRICT, its directors, board, and committee members, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers must be covered as Additional Insureds on a primary and noncontributory basis on all underlying and excess and umbrella policies.
- H. A severability of interest provision must apply for all the Additional Insureds, ensuring that CONTRACTOR's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom a claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the insurer's limits of liability.

#### Verification of Business Auto Liability Insurance Coverage

As the CONTRACTOR'S Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager, I hereby verify that I have reviewed and confirmed that the CONTRACTOR carries Business Automobile Liability insurance, as required by this Agreement, including the relevant provisions applicable to all required insurance:

Self-Insured Retention: Amount: \$	8	
Policy Limit: \$		
Policy Number:		
	to	
Insurance Carrier Name:		
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer	or Risk Manager – Print Name:	
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer	or Risk Manager's Signature:	

#### IV. Professional Liability (also known as Errors and Omissions) Insurance Coverage

A. The insurance requirements under this Agreement shall be the greater of (1) the minimum coverage and limits specified in this Agreement; or (2) the broader coverage and maximum limits of coverage of any insurance policies or proceeds available to the Named

Insured. It is agreed that these insurance requirements shall not in any way act to reduce coverage that is broader or that includes higher limits than the minimums required herein. No representation is made that the minimum insurance requirements of this Agreement are sufficient to cover the obligations of the CONTRACTOR.

B. Minimum Requirements: Professional Liability Insurance with minimum limits as follows:

Each Claim: \$2,000,000 Aggregate Limit: \$2,000,000

If Coverage is written on a claims-made form, the following shall apply:

- 1. The retroactive date must be shown and must be before the date of the Agreement or the beginning of the Services.
- 2. Insurance must be maintained, and evidence of insurance must be provided for a minimum of three (3) years after completion of the Services.
- 3. If claims-made coverage is canceled or non-renewed, and not replaced with another claims-made policies form with a retroactive date prior to the effective date of the Agreement, CONTRACTOR must purchase an extended reporting period for a minimum of three (3) years after completion of the Services.
- C. Insurance shall include prior acts coverage sufficient to cover the services under this Agreement.

#### Verification of Professional Liability (Errors and Omissions) Insurance Coverage

As the CONTRACTOR'S Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager, I hereby verify that I have reviewed and confirmed that the CONTRACTOR carries Professional Liability insurance as required by this Agreement, including the relevant provisions applicable to all required insurance.

<b>Self-Insured Retention: Amount: \$</b>		
Policy Limit: \$		
Policy Number:		
Policy Period: from	to	
Insurance Carrier Name:		
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer	or Risk Manager- Print Name:	
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer	or Risk Manager's Signature:	

### V. Pollution Liability Insurance Coverage

- A. CONTRACTOR's insurance shall be primary, and any insurance or self-insurance procured or maintained by the DISTRICT shall not be required to contribute to it.
- B. The insurance requirements under this Agreement shall be the greater of (1) the minimum coverage and limits specified in this Agreement; or (2) the broader coverage and maximum

limits of coverage of any insurance policies or proceeds available to the Named Insured. It is agreed that these insurance requirements shall not in any way act to reduce coverage that is broader or that includes higher limits than the minimums required herein. No representation is made that the minimum insurance requirements of this Agreement are sufficient to cover the obligations of the CONTRACTOR.

C. Minimum Requirements: Pollution Liability Insurance with minimum limits, as follows:

a. Each Claim or Occurrence Limit: \$2,000,000b. Aggregate Limit: \$2,000,000

- D. Coverage must be included for bodily injury and property damage, including coverage for loss of use and/or diminution in property value, and for clean-up costs arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way related to the actual, alleged or threatened discharge, dispersal, seepage, migration, release or escape of contaminants or pollutants, arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way resulting from any Services performed by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement; including any transportation of hazardous wastes, hazardous materials, or contaminants.
- E. If Coverage is written on a claims-made form, the following shall apply:
  - 1. The retroactive date must be shown and must be before the date of the Agreement or the beginning of the Services.
  - 2. Insurance must be maintained, and evidence of insurance must be provided for a minimum of three (3) years after completion of the Services.
  - 3. If coverage is canceled or non-renewed, and not replaced with another claims-made policy form with a retroactive date prior to the effective date of the Agreement, CONTRACTOR must purchase an extended reporting period for a minimum of three (3) years after completion of the Services.
- F. Insurance written on a claims-made basis shall include prior acts coverage sufficient to cover the services provided by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement.

#### **Verification of Pollution Liability Insurance Coverage**

As the CONTRACTOR'S Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager, I hereby verify that I have reviewed and confirmed that the CONTRACTOR carries Pollution Liability insurance, as required by this Agreement, including the relevant provisions applicable to all required insurance.

Self-Insured Retention: Amount: \$		
Policy Limit: \$		
Policy Number:		
Policy Period: from	to	
Insurance Carrier Name:		
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or R	Risk Manager - Print Name:	
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or R	Risk Manager's Signature:	

#### VI. Excess and/or Umbrella Liability Insurance Coverage (Optional – See Paragraph A below)

- A. The insurance requirements set forth above may be satisfied by a combination of primary and excess or umbrella policies. Where excess or umbrella policies are used the following shall apply:
- B. CONTRACTOR's insurance shall be primary, and any insurance or self-insurance procured or maintained by the DISTRICT shall not be required to contribute to it.
- C. The insurance requirements under this Agreement shall be the greater of (1) the minimum coverage and limits specified in this Agreement; or (2) the broader coverage and maximum limits of coverage of any insurance policies or proceeds available to the Named Insured. It is agreed that these insurance requirements shall not in any way act to reduce coverage that is broader or that includes higher limits than the minimums required herein. No representation is made that the minimum insurance requirements of this Agreement are sufficient to cover the obligations of the CONTRACTOR.
- D. Minimum Requirements: It is expressly understood by the parties that CONTRACTOR's Excess and/or Umbrella Liability policies shall, at minimum, comply with all insurance requirements set forth within this Agreement, and shall be at least as broad as coverage required of the underlying policies required herein.
  - 1. Coverage for Products, Completed Operations, and Ongoing Operations must be included in the insurance policies and shall not contain any "prior work" coverage limitation or exclusion applicable to any Services performed under this Agreement and, if it is a claims-made policy, it must be maintained for a minimum of three (3) years following final completion of the Services.
  - 2. There will be no exclusion for explosions, collapse, or underground damage (XCU).
  - 3. Insurance policies and Additional Insured Endorsements shall not exclude coverage for liability and damages from services performed by contractor/subcontractor on CONTRACTOR's behalf.
  - 4. Contractual liability coverage shall be included and shall not limit, by any modification or endorsement, coverage for liabilities assumed by CONTRACTOR under this Agreement as an "insured contract."
  - 5. Independent Contractor's Liability shall not limit coverage for liability and/or damage arising out of, pertaining to, or in any way related to Services provided under this Agreement.
  - 6. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the DISTRICT, its directors, officers, officials, agents, volunteers, and employees must be covered as Additional Insureds on a primary and noncontributory basis on all excess and umbrella policies. The Additional Insureds must be covered for liability arising in whole or in part from any premises, Products, Ongoing Operations, and Completed Operations by or on behalf of CONTRACTOR, in any way related to Services performed under this Agreement.

- 7. A severability of interest provision must apply for all the Additional Insureds, ensuring that the CONTRACTOR's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom a claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the policy's limits.
- 8. CONTRACTOR and its excess and/or umbrella Liability insurance coverage must waive any rights of subrogation against the DISTRICT, its directors, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers, and CONTRACTOR shall defend and pay any damages as a result of failure to provide the waiver of subrogation from the insurance carrier(s).

#### Verification of Excess and/or Umbrella Liability Insurance Coverage

As the CONTRACTOR'S Insurance Broker/Agent, Officer, or Risk Manager, I hereby verify that I have reviewed and confirmed that the CONTRACTOR carries Excess and/or Umbrella Liability insurance, as required by this Agreement, including the relevant provisions applicable to all required insurance.

Excess/Umbrella Limits: Amount \$		
Policy Limit: \$		
	to	
Underlying Policy(ies) listed above to	which Excess/Umbrella applies:	
	Risk Manager - Print Name:	
Insurance Broker/Agent or Officer or		



# **EXHIBIT C GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

### EXHIBIT C GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

Effective: June 9, 2021 Supersedes: September 1, 2020

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1. **DEFINITIONS**
- 2. BOND
- 3. CONTRACTOR'S FINANCIAL OBLIGATION
- 4. SAMPLES OR SPECIMENS
- 5. MATERIAL AND WORKMANSHIP
- 6. **DEFECTIVE WORK**
- 7. WARRANTY
- 8. Not Used
- 9. SAFETY AND ACCIDENT PREVENTION
- 10. CHARACTER OF WORKFORCE
- 11. PREVAILING WAGES & DIR REGISTRATION
- 12. PAYROLL RECORDS & ELECTRONIC SUBMISSION
- 13. HOURS OF LABOR
- 14. EMPLOYMENT OF APPRENTICES
- 15. CHANGES
- 16. EFFECT OF EXTENSIONS OF TIME
- 17. DELAYS
- 18. TERMINATION
- 19. DAMAGES
- 20. ORDER OF PRECEDENCE
- 21. INDEMNIFICATION
- 22. PROHIBITION OF ASSIGNMENT
- 23. NEWS RELEASES
- 24. SEVERABILITY
- 25. COVENANT AGAINST GRATUITIES
- 26. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES OF THE DISTRICT
- 27. WAIVER OF RIGHTS
- 28. CONFIDENTIALITY

#### 1. **DEFINITIONS**

The following terms shall be given the meaning shown, unless context requires otherwise, or a unique meaning is otherwise specified.

- a. **"Change Order"** A Change Order is a written instrument used for modifying the contract with regards to the scope of Work, contract sum, and/or Contract Time. An approved Change Order is a Change Order signed by the District. An executed Change Order is a Change Order signed by both the District and the Contractor.
- b. **"Contract"** means the agreement between the District and Contractor as memorialized in the Contract Documents.

- c. **"Business Entity"** means any individual, business, partnership, joint venture, corporation, sole proprietorship, or other private legal entity recognized by statute.
- d. "Buyer" means the District's authorized contracting official.
- e. "Contract Documents" comprise the entire agreement between the District and the Contractor and can include the District's contract form if used, any purchase order, RFP, RFQ or Contractor response packet, and any addenda, appendices and District approved changes or amendments. The Contract Documents are intended to be complementary and include all items necessary for the Contractor's proper execution and completion of the Work. Any part of the Work not shown or mentioned in the Contract Documents that is reasonably implied or is necessary or usual for proper performance of the Work, shall be provided by the Contractor at its expense.
- f. **"Contractor"** means the Business Entity with whom the District enters into a contractual agreement. Contractor shall be synonymous with "supplier", "vendor", "consultant" or other similar term.
- g. **"Day"** unless otherwise specified, days are calendar days, measured from midnight to the next midnight.
- h. **"District"** means the East Bay Municipal Utility District, its employees acting within the scope of their authority, and its authorized representatives.
- i. **"Goods"** means off the shelf software and all types of tangible personal property, including but not limited to materials, supplies, and equipment.
- j. "Project Manager" shall be the District designated individual responsible for administering and interpreting the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents, for matters relating to the Contractor's performance under the Contract with the District, and for liaison and coordination between the District and Contractor.
- k. **"Work"** means all labor, tasks, materials, supplies, and equipment required to properly fulfill the Contractor's obligations as required in the Contract Documents.
- I. **"Work Day"** Unless otherwise specified, work day includes all days of the year except Saturdays, Sundays and District holidays.

#### 2. BOND

- a. When required in the District's bid or proposal solicitation documents, the Contractor to whom award is made shall furnish a good and approved faithful performance bond and/or payment bond within ten business days after receiving the forms for execution.
- b. The bonds shall be executed by a sufficient, admitted surety insurer (i.e.: as listed on website http://interactive.web.insurance.ca.gov/webuser/idb\_co\_list\$.startup) admitted to transact such business in California by the California Department of Insurance. After acceptance of the bond(s) by the District, a copy of the bond(s) will be returned to the Contractor.
- c. If, during the continuance of the Contract, any of the sureties, in the opinion of the District, are or become irresponsible, the District may require other or additional sureties, which the Contractor shall furnish to the satisfaction of the District within ten

days after notice. If the Contractor fails to provide satisfactory sureties within the tenday period, the Contract may be terminated for cause under Article 18.

#### 3. CONTRACTOR'S FINANCIAL OBLIGATION

The Contractor shall promptly make payments to all persons supplying labor and materials used in the execution of the contract.

#### 4. SAMPLES OR SPECIMENS

The Contractor shall submit samples or prepare test specimens of such materials to be furnished or used in the work as the Project Manager may require.

#### 5. MATERIAL AND WORKMANSHIP

- a. All goods and materials must be new and of the specified quality and equal to approved sample, if samples have been required. In the event any goods or materials furnished, or services provided by the Contractor in the performance of the Contract fail to conform to the requirements, or to the sample submitted by the Contractor, the District may reject the same, and it shall become the duty of the Contractor to reclaim and remove the item promptly or to correct the performance of services, without expense to the District, and immediately replace all such rejected items with others conforming to the Contract. All work shall be done and completed in a thorough, workmanlike manner, notwithstanding any omission from these specifications or the drawings, and it shall be the duty of the Contractor to call attention to apparent errors or omissions and request instructions before proceeding with the work. The Project Manager may, by appropriate instructions, correct errors and supply omissions, which instructions shall be binding upon the Contractor as though contained in the original Contract Documents.
- b. All materials furnished and all Work must be satisfactory to the Project Manager. Work, material, or machinery not in accordance with the Contract Documents, in the opinion of the Project Manager, shall be made to conform.

#### 6. **DEFECTIVE WORK**

The Contractor shall replace at its own expense any part of the work that has been improperly executed, as determined by the Project Manager. If Contractor refuses or neglects to replace such defective work, it may be replaced by the District at the expense of the Contractor, and its sureties shall be liable therefor.

#### 7. WARRANTY

Contractor expressly warrants that all goods furnished will conform strictly with the specifications and requirements contained herein and with all approved submittals, samples and/or models and information contained or referenced therein, all affirmations of fact or promises, and will be new, of merchantable quality, free from defects in materials and workmanship, including but not limited to leaks, breaks, penetrations, imperfections, corrosion, deterioration, or other kinds of product deficiencies. Contractor expressly warrants that all goods to be furnished will be fit and sufficient for the purpose(s) intended. Contractor expressly warrants that all goods shall be delivered free from any security interest, lien or encumbrance of any kind, and free from any claim of infringement, copyright or other intellectual property violation, or other violation of laws, statutes, regulations, ordinances, rules, treaties, import

restrictions, embargoes or other legal requirements. Contractor guarantees all products and services against faulty or inadequate design, manufacture, negligent or improper transport, handling, assembly, installation or testing, and further guaranties that there shall be strict compliance with all manufacturer guidelines, recommendations, and requirements, and that Contractor guaranties that it will conform to all requirements necessary to keep all manufacturer warranties and guarantees in full force and effect. These warranties and guarantees are inclusive of all parts, labor and equipment necessary to achieve strict conformance, and shall take precedence over any conflicting warranty or guarantee. These warranties and guaranties shall not be affected, limited, discharged or waived by any examination, inspection, delivery, acceptance, payment, course of dealing, course of performance, usage of trade, or termination for any reason and to any extent. In the absence of any conflicting language as to duration, which conflicting language will take precedence as being more specific, Contractor's aforesaid warranties and guarantees shall be in full force and effect for a period of one year from the date of acceptance by the District but shall continue in full force and effect following notice from District of any warranty or guarantee issue, until such issue has been fully resolved to the satisfaction of District.

#### 8. NOT USED

#### 9. SAFETY AND ACCIDENT PREVENTION

In performing work under the Contract on District premises, Contractor shall conform to any specific safety requirements contained in the Contract or as required by law or regulation. Contractor shall take any additional precautions as the District may reasonably require for safety and accident prevention purposes. Any violation of such rules and requirements, unless promptly corrected, shall be grounds for termination of this Contract or Contractor's right to precede in accordance with the default provisions of the Contract Documents.

#### 10. CHARACTER OF WORKFORCE

The Contractor shall employ none but skilled competent qualified personnel to perform the Work and shall maintain discipline and order in the conduct of the Work at all times.

#### 11. PREVAILING WAGES & DIR REGISTRATION

- a. Please see www.dir.ca.gov for further information regarding the below.
- b. All Contractors and Subcontractors of any tier bidding on or offering to perform work on a public works project shall first be registered with the State Department of Industrial Relations (DIR) pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code. No bid will be accepted, nor any contract entered into without proof of the Contractor and Subcontractors' current registration with the DIR (LC § 1771.1).
- c. All public works projects awarded after January 1, 2015, are subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the DIR (LC § 1771.4) and all Contractors are required
- d. to post job site notices, "as prescribed by regulation" (LC § 1771.4).
- e. To the extent applicable, pursuant to Section 1773 of the Labor Code, the District has obtained from the Director of Industrial Relations of the State of California, the general prevailing rates of per diem wages and the general prevailing rates for holiday and overtime work in the locality in which the Work is to be performed, for each craft, classification, or type of worker needed to execute the contract. Pursuant to Section

- 1773.2 of the Labor Code, a copy of the prevailing wage rates is on file with the District and available for inspection by any interested party at www.dir.ca.gov.
- f. The holidays upon which such rates shall be paid shall be all holidays recognized in the collective bargaining agreement applicable to the particular craft, classification, or type of worker employed on the Work.
- g. The Contractor shall post a copy of the general prevailing rate of per diem wages at the jobsite pursuant to Section 1773.2 of the Labor Code.
- Pursuant to Section 1774 of the Labor Code, the Contractor and any of its
   Subcontractors shall not pay less than the specified prevailing rate of wages to all workers employed in the execution of the contract.
- i. As set forth with more specificity in Section 1773.1 of the Labor Code, "per diem" wages include employer payments for health and welfare, pension, vacation, travel, subsistence and, in certain instances, apprenticeship or other training programs, and shall be paid at the rate and in the amount spelled out in the pertinent prevailing wage determinations issued by the Director of Industrial Relations.
- j. The Contractor shall, as a penalty to the State or the District, forfeit not more than the maximum set forth in Section 1775 of the Labor Code for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the prevailing rates for the work or craft in which the worker is employed under the contract by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor under him. The difference between the prevailing wage rates and the amount paid to each worker for each calendar day or portion thereof for which such worker was paid less than the stipulated prevailing wage rate shall be paid to such worker by the Contractor.
- k. The specified wage rates are minimum rates only and the District will not consider and shall not be liable for any claims for additional compensation made by the Contractor because of its payment of any wage rate in excess of the general prevailing rates. All disputes in regard to the payment of wages in excess of those specified herein shall be adjusted by the Contractor at its own expense.
- I. General prevailing wage determinations have expiration dates with either a single
- m. asterisk or a double asterisk. Pursuant to California Code of Regulations, Title 8, Section 16204, the single asterisk means that the general prevailing wage determination shall be in effect for the specified contract duration. The double asterisk means that the predetermined wage modification shall be paid after the expiration date. No adjustment in the Contract Sum will be made for the Contractor's payment of these predetermined wage modifications.

#### 12. PAYROLL RECORDS & ELECTRONIC SUBMISSION

If prevailing wages apply, Contractor and each Subcontractor, as appropriate, shall comply with the following:

a. Contractor and each Subcontractor shall keep an accurate payroll record, showing the name, address, social security number, work classification, straight time and overtime hours worked each day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice, worker or other employee employed in connection with the

Work. The payroll records shall be certified and shall be available for inspection in accordance with the provisions of Section 1776 of the Labor Code. Certified payroll records shall be on the forms provided by the DIR or contain the same information required on the Department's form.

- b. The Contractor shall submit for each week in which any contract Work is performed a copy of all payroll records to the Project Manager. The Contractor shall be responsible for submission of copies of payroll records of all Subcontractors.
- c. The Contractor or Subcontractor shall certify the payroll records as shown on the DIR form. In addition, the records shall be accompanied by a statement signed by the Contractor or Subcontractor certifying that the classifications truly reflect the Work performed and that the wage rates are not less than those required to be paid.
- d. For public works projects awarded on or after April 1, 2015, or that are still ongoing after April 1, 2016, no matter when awarded, each Contractor and Subcontractor shall furnish the certified payroll related records as more specifically described above and in Labor Code section 1776 directly to the Labor Commissioner (see LC § 1771.4). These records shall be provided to the Labor Commissioner at least monthly or more frequently if required by the terms of the Contract. For exception on projects covered by collective bargaining agreements like a PLA, please see Labor Code section 1771.4.
- e. In the event of noncompliance with the requirements of Section 1776 of the Labor Code, the Contractor shall have 10 days in which to comply subsequent to receipt of written notice specifying in what respects such Contractor must comply with said Section. Should noncompliance still be evident after such 10-day period, the Contractor shall, as a penalty to the State or the District, forfeit the amount set forth in Section 1776 of the Labor Code for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker, until strict compliance is effectuated. Upon the request of the Division of Apprenticeship Standards or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, such penalties shall be withheld from progress payments then due.
- f. The Contractor and every Subcontractor shall post at the workplace and comply with all required wage related workplace postings. Copies of the required postings may be downloaded or ordered electronically from the Department of Industrial Relations website at http://www.dir.ca.gov/wpnodb.html.

#### 13. HOURS OF LABOR

Pursuant to the provisions of Sections 1810, et seq. of the Labor Code and any amendments thereof:

- a. Eight hours of labor constitutes a legal day's Work under the contract.
- b. The time of service of any worker employed upon the work shall be limited and restricted to eight hours during any one calendar day, and forty hours during any one calendar week except as provided in Article 13.iv below.
- c. The Contractor shall, as a penalty to the State or the District, forfeit the amount set forth in Section 1813 of the Labor Code for each worker employed in the execution of the contract by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight hours in any

- calendar day and forty hours in any one calendar week in violation of this Article and the provisions of Labor Code, Sections 1810, et seq.
- d. Work performed by employees of the Contractor in excess of eight hours per day, and forty hours during any one calendar week, shall be permitted upon compensation for all hours worked in excess of eight hours per day at not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay.
- e. The Contractor and every Subcontractor shall keep an accurate record showing the name of and the actual hours worked each calendar day and each calendar week by each worker employed by him in connection with the Work; the record shall be kept open at all reasonable hours to the inspection of the District and to the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the State of California.

#### 14. EMPLOYMENT OF APPRENTICES

- In the performance of the contract, the Contractor and any Subcontractor shall comply with the provisions concerning the employment of apprentices in Section 1777.5 of the Labor Code and any amendments thereof.
- b. In the event the Contractor or any Subcontractor willfully fails to comply with the aforesaid section, such Contractor or Subcontractor shall be subject to the penalties for noncompliance in Labor Code, Section 1777.7.

#### 15. CHANGES

- a. Changes in the Work can only be made in writing signed by an authorized employee of the District. If the change causes an increase or decrease in the contract sum, or a change in the time for performance under the Contract, an adjustment may be made as determined by the Project Manager.
- b. The District reserves the right to make changes in the design of materials, equipment, or machinery, to make alterations or additions to or deviations or subtractions from the Contract and any specifications and drawings, to increase or decrease the required quantity of any item or portion of the Work or to omit any item or portion of the Work, as may be deemed by the Project Manager to be necessary or advisable and to order such extra work as may be determined by the Project Manager to be required for the proper execution and completion of the whole Work contemplated. Any such changes will be ordered in writing by the Project Manager. The determination of the Project Manager on all questions relating to changes, including extra work, shall be conclusive and binding.
- c. Prior to issuing an amendment or change to the Contract, the Project Manager may request that the Contractor submit a proposal covering the changes. Within 10 business days of receiving the request, the Contractor shall submit its proposal to the Project Manager of all costs associated with the proposed amendment or change and any request for an extension of Contract time. Contractor's proposal shall include detailed estimates with cost breakdowns, including labor, material, equipment, overhead, and profit. Labor shall be broken down into hours and rate per hour. If applicable, the proposal shall include a breakdown for off-site labor (including factory labor, engineering, etc.). The Contractor's proposal shall include an analysis of schedule impact when the Contractor is requesting an adjustment in contract time. The

Contractor shall be responsible for any delay associated with its failure to submit its change proposal within the time specified. If the Project Manager decides not to issue an amendment or change after requesting a proposal from the Contractor, the Contractor will be notified in writing. The Contractor is not entitled to reimbursement for Change Order preparation costs if the Contractor's proposal is not accepted by the Project Manager.

- d. If the Contractor agrees with the terms and conditions of the approved Change Order, the Contractor shall indicate its acceptance by signing the original copy and returning it to the Project Manager within 10 Work Days after receipt or with reasonable promptness and in such sequence as to not delay the Work or activities of the District or of separate contractors, whichever is sooner. If notice of any change is required to be given to a surety by the provisions of any bond, the Contractor shall provide notice and the amount of each applicable bond shall be adjusted separately. Payment in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the executed Change Order shall constitute full compensation for all Work included in the Change Order and the District will be released from any and all claims for direct, indirect, and impact expenses and additional time impact resulting from the Work. If the Contractor disagrees with the terms and conditions of the approved Change Order, the Contractor shall indicate specific areas of disagreement and return the approved Change Order to the Project Manager with a detailed written dispute. No payment will be made on the disputed work until the approved Change Order is returned to the Project Manager. However, whether or not the Contractor agrees with the terms and conditions of an approved Change Order, the Contractor shall immediately revise its sequence of operations as required to facilitate timely completion of the changed work and shall proceed with the revised work sequence.
- e. The Project Manager may, after having received a written cost quotation from the Contractor, order the Contractor, in writing, to proceed with the work prior to issuance of an approved Change Order through a change directive. The change directive will authorize the Contractor to proceed with the work subject to the cost quotation submitted by the Contractor. Within five days following receipt of the change directive, the Contractor shall submit a detailed change proposal documenting the amount of compensation. The Project Manager will review the change proposal and, at its option, will either issue an approved Change Order for the work or direct the Contractor to perform the work through Force Account. Until the method of compensation is determined, and the approved Change Order is received, the Contractor shall keep full and complete time and material records of the cost of the ordered work and shall permit the Project Manager to have access to such records. An approved Change Order shall supersede any previously issued written change directive covering the same Work.

#### 16. EFFECT OF EXTENSIONS OF TIME

The granting, or acceptance, of extensions of time to complete the Work or furnish the labor, supplies, materials or equipment, or any one of the aforementioned, will not operate as a release of Contractor or the surety on Contractor's faithful performance bond.

#### 17. DELAYS

a. The Contractor shall take reasonable precautions to foresee and prevent delays to the Work. When the Contractor foresees a delay event, and upon the occurrence of a delay

event, the Contractor shall immediately notify the Project Manager of the probability or the actual occurrence of a delay, and its cause. With respect to all delays (compensable, excusable or inexcusable), the Contractor shall reschedule the Work and revise its operations, to the extent possible, to mitigate the effects of the delay. Within 15 days from the beginning of a delay the Contractor shall provide the Project Manager with a detailed written description of the delay, its cause, its impact and the Contractor's mitigation plans. Failure to provide the notification required above waives the Contractor's right to any additional time or compensation resulting from the delay for whatever cause. The Project Manager will investigate the facts and ascertain the extent of the delay, and the Project Manager's findings thereon shall be final and conclusive, except in the case of gross error. An extension of time must be approved by the Project Manager to be effective, but an extension of time, whether with or without consent of the sureties, shall not release the sureties from their obligations, which shall remain in full force until the discharge of the contract.

- b. For inexcusable delays (delays caused by circumstances within the Contractor's control, the control of its subcontractors or supplies of any tier, or within the scope of the Contractor's contract responsibilities) the Contractor shall not be entitled to an extension of time or additional compensation for any loss, cost, damage, expense or liability resulting directly or indirectly from the inexcusable delay.
- c. For excusable delays (delays to completion of the Work within the time limits set forth in the Contract Documents directly caused by events beyond the control of both the Contractor and the District, which delay is not concurrent with an inexcusable delay and which could not have been avoided by the Contractor through reasonable mitigation measures the Project Manager will grant the Contractor an extension of time in an amount equal to the period of Excusable Delay based on the analysis of schedule impact and delay analysis diagram, which shall be the Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay. Excusable Delays shall include labor strikes, adverse weather, and Acts of God.
- d. For compensable delays (delays to completion of the Work within the time limits set forth in the Contract Documents that could not be avoided by Contractor mitigation, caused directly and solely by the District or by causes within the exclusive control of the
- e. District, and which were not concurrent with any other type of delay) the Project
- f. Manager will grant the Contractor an extension of the time to perform under the Contract and compensation in an amount that represents the Contractor's actual direct costs incurred as a direct result of the compensable delay. The Contractor may recover its direct costs only and may not recover (and waives) all other types of indirect, consequential, special and incidental damages.
- g. For concurrent delays (two or more independent causes of delay directly preventing the Contractor from completing the Work within the time limits set forth in the Contract Documents where the delays occur at the same time during all or a portion of the delay period being considered, and where each of the delays would have caused delay to the Contractor even in the absence of any of the other delays, and none of the delays could have been avoided by Contractor mitigations) the following rules apply:

- i. One or more of the concurrent delays are excusable or compensable, then the period of concurrent delay will be treated as an excusable delay; and
- ii. All of the concurrent delays are inexcusable, then the period of concurrent delay will be inexcusable.

#### 18. TERMINATION

- a. Termination by the District for Cause:
  - i. District may terminate the Contractor's right to proceed under the Contract, in whole or in part, for cause at any time after the occurrence of any of the following events, each of which constitutes a default:
    - 1. The Contractor becomes insolvent or files for relief under the bankruptcy laws of the United States.
    - 2. The Contractor makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors or fails to pay its debts as the same become due.
    - 3. A receiver is appointed to take charge of the Contractor's property.
    - 4. The Contractor fails to supply skilled supervisory personnel, an adequate number of properly skilled workers, proper materials, or necessary equipment to prosecute the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
    - 5. The Contractor fails to make progress so as to endanger performance of the Work within the contractually required time.
    - 6. The Contractor disregards legal requirements of agencies having jurisdiction over the Work, the Contractor, or the District.
    - 7. The Contractor fails to provide the District with a written plan to cure a District identified default within five business days after the District's request for a plan to cure; the District does not accept the Contractor's plan for curing its default; or the Contractor does not fully carry out an accepted plan to cure.
    - 8. The Contractor abandons the Work. Abandonment is conclusively presumed when the District requests a written plan to cure a default and the Contractor does not submit the plan within five business days of the District's request.
    - 9. The Contractor materially fails to meet its obligations in accordance with the Contract Documents.
    - 10. The Contractor is in default of any other material obligation under the Contract Documents.
  - ii. If any of the above events occur, the District may, in its discretion, require that the Contractor submit a written plan to cure its default, which plan must be provided to the District within 5 business days of the request and must include a realistic, executable plan for curing the noted defaults.

- iii. Upon any of the occurrences referred to in Article 18.a.i. above, the District may, at its election and by notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contract in whole or in part; accept the assignment of any or all of the subcontracts; and then complete the Work by any method the District may deem expedient. If requested by the District, the Contractor shall remove any part or all of the Contractor's materials, supplies, equipment, tools, and machinery from the site of the Work within seven days of such request; and, if the Contractor fails to do so, the District may remove or store, and after 90 days sell, any of the same at the Contractor's expense.
- iv. No termination or action taken by the District after termination shall prejudice any other rights or remedies of the District provided by law or by the Contract Documents.
- v. Conversion: If, after termination for other than convenience, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default or material breach, or that the default or material breach was excusable, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for convenience pursuant to Article 18.b. below.

#### b. <u>Termination by the District for Convenience</u>:

- i. The District may, at its option, and for its convenience, terminate the Contract at any time by giving written notice to the Contractor specifying the effective date of termination. Upon such termination, the Contractor agrees to comply with the notice and further agrees to waive any claims for damages, including loss of anticipated profits, on account of the termination; and, as the sole right and remedy of the Contractor, the District shall pay the Contractor as set forth below.
- ii. Upon receipt of a notice of termination for convenience, the Contractor shall, unless the notice directs otherwise, do the following:
  - 1. Immediately discontinue its performance of the Contract to the extent specified in the notice.
  - Place no further orders or subcontracts for materials, equipment, services, or facilities, except as may be necessary for completion of a portion of the Work that is not discontinued or that is necessary for an orderly cessation of the Work.
  - 3. Promptly cancel, on the most favorable terms reasonably possible, all subcontracts to the extent they relate to the performance of the discontinued portion of the Work.
  - 4. Thereafter, do only such Work as may be necessary to preserve and protect Work already in progress and to protect materials, plants, and equipment in transit to or on the site of performance.
- iii. Upon such termination for convenience, the District will pay to the Contractor the sum of the following:

- The amount of the contract sum allocable to the portion of the Work properly performed by the Contractor as of the effective date of termination, less sums previously paid to the Contractor.
- 2. Previously unpaid costs of any items delivered to the project site that were already fabricated for subsequent incorporation into the Work.
- 3. Any proven losses with respect to materials and equipment directly resulting from the termination.
- 4. Reasonable demobilization costs.
- iv. The above reimbursement is the sole and exclusive remedy to which the Contractor is entitled in the event the contract is terminated for convenience; and the Contractor expressly waives any other claims, damages, demands, compensation or recovery related to this contract or project. The Contractor agrees to sign a general release incorporating this waiver.
- c. <u>Effect of Termination</u>: Upon termination, the obligations of the Contract shall continue as to portions of the Work already performed and, subject to the Contractor's obligations under Article 18.b.ii, as to bona fide obligations assumed by the Contractor prior to the date of termination.
- d. <u>Force Majeure</u>: If the contract is suspended or terminated by the District because Contractor's performance is prevented or delayed by an event including an irresistible, superhuman cause, or by the act of public enemies of the State of California or of the United States ("Force Majeure"), the Contractor will be paid for Work performed prior to the Force Majeure event at either (i) the unit prices named in the Contract; or (ii) in the event no unit prices are named, a sum equal to the percentage of the total contract amount that matches the percentage of the total contract Work performed prior to the Force Majeure event.

#### 19. DAMAGES

All losses or damages to material or equipment to be furnished pursuant to the Contract Documents occurring prior to receipt and final acceptance of the Work shall be sustained by the Contractor. The Contractor shall sustain all losses arising from unforeseen obstructions or difficulties, either natural or artificial, encountered in the prosecution of the Work, or from any action of the elements prior to final acceptance of the work, or from an act or omission on the part of the Contractor not authorized by the Contract Documents.

#### 20. ORDER OF PRECEDENCE

- a. In the case of conflicts, errors, or discrepancies in any of the Contract Documents, the order of precedence is as follows. Within the same order of precedence, specific requirements shall take precedence over general requirements.
  - i. Approved Change Orders.
  - ii. Addenda.
  - iii. RFQ or RFP.
  - iv. Referenced Standard Specifications and Drawings.
  - v. Contractor's Response Packet.

#### b. With reference to drawings:

- i. Numerical dimensions govern over scaled dimensions.
- ii. Detailed drawings govern over general drawings.
- iii. Addenda/Change Order drawings govern over contract drawings.
- iv. Contract drawings govern over standard drawings.
- v. Notes apply only to the drawing where the notes appear, unless classified as "typical" or intended to apply elsewhere in which case they apply to all drawings where the conditions or circumstance noted occurs.
- vi. Typical details apply to all drawings unless a specific different detail is shown.

#### 21. INDEMNIFICATION

Contractor expressly agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless DISTRICT and its Directors, officers, agents and employees from and against any and all loss, liability, expense, claims, suits, and damages, including attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from Contractor's, its associates', employees', subconsultants', or other agents' negligent acts, errors or omissions, or willful misconduct, in the operation and/or performance under this Agreement.

#### 22. PROHIBITION OF ASSIGNMENT

The Contractor shall not assign, transfer, or otherwise dispose of any of its rights, duties or obligations under this Contract. This prohibition does not apply to the District. The District retains the right to assign this Contract in whole or in part at any time upon reasonable terms.

#### 23. NEWS RELEASES

The Contractor, its employees, subcontractors, and agents shall not refer to the District, or use any logos, images, or photographs of the District for any commercial purpose, including, but not limited to, advertising, promotion, or public relations, without the District's prior written consent. Such written consent shall not be required for the inclusion of the District's name on a customer list.

#### 24. SEVERABILITY

Should any part of the Contract be declared by a final decision by a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction to be unconstitutional, invalid or beyond the authority of either party to enter into or carry out, such decision shall not affect the validity of the remainder of the Contract, which shall continue in full force and effect, provided that the remainder of the Contract can be interpreted to give effect to the intentions of the parties.

#### 25. COVENANT AGAINST GRATUITIES

The Contractor warrants that no gratuities (in the form of entertainment, gifts, or otherwise) were offered or given by the Contractor, or any agent or representative of the Contractor, to any officer or employee of the District with a view toward securing the Contract or securing favorable treatment with respect to any determinations concerning the performance of the Contract. For breach or violation of this warranty, the District shall have the right to terminate the Contract, either in whole or in part, and any loss or damage sustained by the District in procuring on the open market any items which Contractor agreed to supply shall be borne and paid for by the Contractor. The rights and remedies of the District provided in this clause shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or in equity.

#### 26. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES OF THE DISTRICT

The rights and remedies of the District provided herein shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under the Contract.

#### 27. WAIVER OF RIGHTS

Any action or inaction by the District or the failure of the District on any occasion, to enforce any right or provision of the Contract, shall not be construed to be a waiver by the District of its rights and shall not prevent the District from enforcing such provision or right on any future occasion. Rights and remedies are cumulative and are in addition to any other rights or remedies that the District may have at law or in equity.

#### 28. CONFIDENTIALITY

Contractor agrees to maintain in confidence and not disclose to any person or entity, without the District's prior written consent, any trade secret or confidential information, knowledge or data relating to the products, process, or operation of the District. Contractor further agrees to maintain in confidence and not to disclose to any person or entity, any data, information, technology, or material developed or obtained by Contractor during the term of the Contract. The covenants contained in this paragraph shall survive the termination of this Contract for whatever cause.



# EXHIBIT D Iran Contracting Form



## EXHIBIT D IRAN CONTRACTING ACT CERTIFICATION

Pursuant to Public Contract Code (PCC) § 2204, an Iran Contracting Act Certification is required for solicitations of goods or services of \$1,000,000 or more.

To submit a bid or proposal to East Bay Municipal Utility District (District), you must complete **ONLY ONE** of the following two paragraphs. To complete paragraph 1, check the corresponding box **and** complete the certification for paragraph 1. To complete paragraph 2, check the corresponding box and attach a copy of the written permission from the District.

persons engaged in investment activities in fran created by DG5.	In pi tv 4: se	We are not on the current list of persons engaged in investment activities is an created by the California Department of General Services ("DGS") cursuant to PCC § 2203(b), and we are not a financial institution extending wenty million dollars (\$20,000,000) or more in credit to another person, for 5 days or more, if that other person will use the credit to provide goods of the energy sector in Iran and is identified on the current list of the energy sector in Iran are created by DGS.
--	----------------------------	---

#### **CERTIFICATION FOR PARAGRAPH 1:**

I, the official named below, CERTIFY UNDER PENALTY OF PERJURY, that I am duly authorized to legally bind the BIDDER/bidder to the clause in paragraph 1. This certification is made under the laws of the State of California.

Firm: _				
Ву:		Date:		
		(Signature of Bidder)		
Title: _				
Signed	at:	County, State of:		
		OR		
	2.	We have received written permission from the District to submit a bid or proposal pursuant to PCC § 2203(c) or (d). A copy of the written permission from the District is included with our bid or proposal.		



# **EXHIBIT E Payment Terms and Procedures**

#### INVOICING

Payment will be made within thirty (30) days upon receipt of an accurate invoice for each work location listed in Appendix A, with 10% retained. Upon satisfactory completion and receipt of all deliverables outlined in the scope of work, the retainer will be released. The District and the successful bidder will determine the invoicing method during the maintenance and testing schedule meeting, which will be held within 30 days of the contract being executed.

The District shall notify Contractor of any invoice adjustments required.

Invoices shall contain, at a minimum, District PO number, invoice number, remit to address, and itemized products and/or services description.

The District will pay Contractor in an amount not to exceed the total amount of XXX.XX as set forth in Section 2 of this Agreement.

All deliverables must be submitted to and approved by the District, in writing, prior to the final payment being issued.



# **EXHIBIT F Public Works Forms**



### DECLARATION OF ELIGIBILITY TO WORK ON PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS

The undersigned hereby certifies under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that in connection with bidding on:
The bidder is eligible to bid on public works projects in the State of California;
The bidder is not barred from bidding on or being awarded a contract for public works pursuant to California Labor Code Sections 1725.5, 1777.1 or 1777.7;
The bidder has obtained from each and every sub-contractor it intends to employ on this project, a statement of eligibility to work on public works projects in the State of California indicating that the subcontractor is not barred from performing work on a public works project pursuant to California Labor Code Sections 1725.5, 1777.1 or 1777.7;
If at any time during the course of performing work for East Bay Municipal Utility District the contractor (formerly known as the bidder) becomes, or any of its sub-contractors become, ineligible to work on public works projects in the State of California, the contractor will immediately notify East Bay Municipal Utility District of this fact in writing.
Firm:
By: Date:
Title:
Signed at: County State of:



### **DECLARATION OF NONCOLLUSION**

The undersigned declares, under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California, that the bid submitted to the East Bay Municipal Utility District for

is not made in the interest of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, partnership, company, association, organization, or corporation; that the bid is genuine and not collusive or sham; that the bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other bidder to put in a false or sham bid, and has not directly or indirectly colluded, conspired, connived, or agreed with any bidder or anyone else to put in a sham bid, or that anyone shall refrain from bidding; that the bidder has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by agreement, communication, or conference with anyone to fix the bid price of the bidder or any other bidder, or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost element of the bid price, or of that of any other bidder; that all statements contained in the bid are true; and, further, that the bidder has not, directly or indirectly, submitted his or her bid price or any breakdown thereof, or the contents thereof, or divulged information or data relative thereto, to any corporation, partnership, company, association, organization, bid depository, or to any member or agent thereof to effectuate a collusive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will not pay, any person or entity for such purpose.

Any person executing this declaration on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, or any other entity, hereby represents that he or she has full power to execute, and does execute, this declaration on behalf of the bidder.

Firm:			
Ву:		Date:	:
	(Signature of Bidder)	<u> </u>	
Title:			
Signed at:		County, State of	of:



# **EXHIBIT G Contract Equity Program (CEP) Forms**



# CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM AND

## EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY GUIDELINES

### **MARCH 2019**

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM	1
A. Good Faith Outreach Efforts	
B. Exemptions From Outreach Requirements	
C. Informational Meetings	5
D. Documentation	
II. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	6
A. Employment Data & Certification (Form P-025)	
B. Good Faith Outreach Efforts Towards Equal Employment Opportunity	7
C. Contractors' EEO Responsibilities Arising From The Performance Of The District Contract	8
D. Monitoring Compliance	
III. CONTRACT COMPLIANCE	9
A. Records	9
B. Subcontractor Substitution or Replacement	10
IV. CONSEQUENCES OF NONCOMPLIANCE	12
A. Enforcement	12
B. Contractor's Noncompliance	
C. Subcontractor's Noncompliance	13
V. SUMMARY OF FORMS	14
VI. APPENDIX	
Policy Statements	15
Agencies With Business Directories	16
EBMUD Business Directory	
Glossary Of Terms	17

### I. CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM

The following Contract Equity (CE) Program Guidelines were established to enhance equal opportunities for business owners.

The District provides assistance to all prospective bidders/proposers in obtaining subcontractor participation by all availability groups, including identification of possible business enterprises.

The CE Program requires bidders/proposers to conduct outreach to potential subcontractors to ensure that opportunities to participate in District contracts are publicized as widely as possible. This outreach is intended to broaden the pool of competitive bidders, lower prices to the District, and help achieve diversity among District contractors and subcontractors. The District's expectation is that with bidders'/proposers' Good Faith Outreach Efforts to subcontractors of all races, ethnicities, genders, and sexes, the composition of District contractors and subcontractors will reflect the broad diversity present in the marketplace, consistent with the Contracting Objectives of the CE Program.

Additionally, contractors and workers located in the counties of Alameda, Contra Costa, San Joaquin, Calaveras, Amador and other counties that are directly impacted by District contracts and/or operations, should be targeted in outreach efforts.

A bidder's/proposer's noncompliance with these guidelines may deem its bid or proposal nonresponsive, and therefore, ineligible for contract award.

The requirement of the District's CE Program is that all bidders/proposers **shall document** Good Faith Outreach Efforts in the ten areas set forth in Section A. Section B provides an exemption from this requirement for bidders/proposers who meet the District's Contracting Objectives or obtain a waiver from the District's Contract Equity Administrator.

**Materiality:** The documentation and certification required by the District are material, will govern the potential contractor and its subcontractors' performance and will be made part of the bid/proposal and the resulting contract with the District.

**Nondiscrimination:** There shall be no discrimination against any person, or groups of persons, per Government Code Section 12940, Labor Code Section 1735, or any other applicable law or regulation in the performance of this contract.

There shall be no discrimination in the performance of this contract, against any person, or group of persons, on account of race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability (including HIV and AIDS), mental disability, medical condition (including genetic characteristics or cancer), genetic information, marital or domestic partnership status, family or medical leave status, sex, gender, gender identity, gender expression, age (over 40), sexual orientation, military and veteran status, pregnancy, pregnancy disability leave status, or any other status protected by federal, state and local laws. The Contractor shall not establish or permit any such practice(s) of discrimination with reference to the contract. Contractors determined to be in violation of this section will be deemed to be in material breach of the contract.

Contractor and its subcontractors shall abide by the requirements of 41 CFR  $\S\S$  60-1.4(a), 60-300.5(a) and 60-741.5(a). These regulations prohibit discrimination against qualified

individuals based on their status as protected veterans or individuals with disabilities, and prohibit discrimination against all individuals based on their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin in the performance of this contract. Moreover, these regulations require that covered prime contractors and subcontractors take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment individuals without regard to race, color, religion, sex, national origin, protected veteran status or disability.

The Contractor shall include the nondiscrimination and compliance provisions of this clause in all subcontracts.

The Contractor shall post applicable EEO policies and the District's "Working Together With Respect" poster to this effect in its workplace where the District contract is being performed.

**Severability:** Should any part of the CE Program be declared to be unconstitutional, invalid, or beyond the authority of the District to enter into or carry out, by a final decision of a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction, such decision shall not affect the validity of the remainder of the Program, which shall continue in full force and effect.

#### A. GOOD FAITH OUTREACH EFFORTS

All bidders/proposers shall implement all ten of the Good Faith Outreach Efforts listed below which are based on California Public Contract Code Section 2000<sup>1</sup>, subject to the provisions of Section B, and are encouraged to attend any pre-solicitation, pre-bid or pre-proposal meetings scheduled by the District to inform all bidders/proposers of the CE Program requirements.

The apparent low bidder/recommended proposer shall submit Form P-041 documenting such Good Faith Outreach Efforts, as applicable, within **2 Work Days** of bid opening time or in accordance with submittal guidelines in the request for proposal, bid document, or Instruction to Bidders.

To demonstrate Good Faith Outreach Efforts in each of the ten areas, the bidder/proposer shall have:

- 1. *signed and submitted* the Contract Equity Program Guidelines Certification, Form P-042, with the bid or proposal documents, certifying that the bidder is informed as to the Program requirements;
- 2. *identified and selected* specific subcontracting, supplying, and trucking areas of the contract to be performed by business enterprises in all availability groups as defined herein;
- 3. **advertised** not less than 10 calendar days before the date the bids/proposals are due, in one or more daily or weekly newspapers, minority, women or other association publications, trade-oriented journals, or other media, specified by the District, for all business enterprises that may be interested in participating in the contract;
- 4. **provided** written notice of interest in bidding/proposing on the contract to a reasonable number of enterprises in all availability groups not less than <u>10 calendar days before</u> the date the bids/proposals are due. The District's business directory, which includes white men-,

March 2019

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The District will apply Section 2000 to include ALL business enterprises (<u>not</u> limited to minority- and women-owned business enterprises); and the term "local agency" in that section has been changed to "District".

- white women-, and ethnic minority-owned firms, is available free of charge<sup>2</sup>. A list of agencies that also provide business directories can be found in the appendix of these guidelines;
- 5. **followed up** initial solicitations of interest by contacting the business enterprises to determine with certainty whether the enterprises are interested in performing specific items of the project;
- 6. **provided** interested business enterprises with information about the proposal, plans, specifications, and requirements for the selected subcontracting or material supply work;
- 7. **requested** assistance from community organizations or contractor groups; local, state, or federal business assistance offices, or other organizations that provide assistance in the recruitment and placement of business enterprises, if any is available;
- 8. **negotiated** in good faith with the business enterprises in all availability groups, and did not unjustifiably reject as unsatisfactory bids/proposals prepared by any such business enterprises, as determined by the District;
- 9. **advised and/or made** efforts, where applicable, to assist interested business enterprises in all availability groups in obtaining bonds, lines of credit, or insurance required by the District or potential contractor; and
- 10. *implemented* efforts that the District could reasonably expect to obtain business enterprise participation reflective of the broad diversity of contractors in the marketplace.

#### B. EXEMPTIONS FROM OUTREACH REQUIREMENTS

#### 1. CONTRACTING OBJECTIVES

The District has Contracting Objectives<sup>3</sup> based on the availability of all firms located in the District's geographic market areas that are interested in and able to do business with the District. Contracting Objectives apply to all contractors, regardless of their race, ethnicity, gender, or sex and to all contracts that are determined to have subcontracting opportunities, including supply opportunities and trucking. The CE Program groups all businesses into three (business owner) availability groups<sup>4</sup>:

- White Men
- White Women
- Ethnic Minority (both men and women)

Publicly held corporations managed and controlled by 51% of one of the three availability groups may count their participation towards meeting the contracting objective for that group.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The names of the firms listed in these directories are offered as a service. EBMUD has no independent knowledge regarding the composition of the firm's ownership, or the quality of the work performed by any listed entity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The Contracting Objectives represent percentages of the total value of a contract. The dollar value of the work performed by the contractor and his/her subcontractors is included in calculating the amount of participation by each availability group and determining if the Contracting Objectives are met. Contracting Objectives are based on the results of a Disparity Study conducted by the District which verified the number of businesses located within the District's geographic market area available to perform prime and subcontract work in all contracting categories.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> For example, when subcontracting opportunities are available, a \$200,000 construction contract would have 25% (\$50,000) or more of the work performed by white men-owned businesses, 9% (\$18,000) or more by white womenowned businesses, and 25% (\$50,000) by ethnic minority-owned businesses (both men and women.)

Bidders/Proposers who already meet or exceed the Contracting Objectives for **all three availability groups**, as listed in the chart below, are exempt from the Good Faith Outreach Efforts requirements set forth in Section A.

	CONTRACTIN	G OBJECTIVES	
AVAILABILITY	CON	TRACTING CATEGO	DRIES
GROUP	Construction	Professional or General Services	Materials & Supplies
White Men	25%	25%	25%
White Women	9%	6%	2%
Ethnic Minorities (Men and Women)	25%	25%	25%

Contract participation includes all written agreements with business enterprises for any goods and services required for the completion of the project. This includes participation as a:

- Contractor
- Joint Venture Partner
- Subcontractor (including Trucker)
- Supplier (including provider of other services necessary to fulfill the requirements of the contract, such as shipping, transportation, testing, equipment rental, insurance services, etc.)

All business enterprises shall perform a commercially useful function, i.e., shall be responsible for the execution of a distinct element of work and shall carry out their responsibility by actually performing, managing and/or supervising the work.

The dollar value of the following is included for determining the amount of participation by each availability group for the Contracting Objectives:

- the work to be performed by the contractor,
- the work to be performed by each member of a joint venture,
- the work to be performed by subcontractors at any tier,
- material or supplies purchased from a manufacturer or dealer of such material or supplies, if not previously counted by contractor, joint venture, or subcontractor in their dollar value,
- reasonable fees and commissions for providing bona fide services to procure and/or deliver essential personnel, facilities, equipment, materials, or supplies required for performance of the contract,
- reasonable fees and commissions for providing bonds or insurance specifically required for the performance of the contract, and
- the dollar value of trucking is based on the following:
  - the amount to be paid to a trucker who performs the trucking with his/her own trucks, tractors, and employees,
  - the amount to be paid to trucking brokers provided the broker has submitted to the District information identifying the availability groups of all truckers to be used on the project, or
  - twenty percent (20%) of the amount to be paid to a trucking broker who has not provided such information.

#### 2. NO SUBCONTRACTING OPPORTUNITIES

Contracts which can be reasonably demonstrated to have no subcontracting, supplying, or trucking opportunities are exempt from the Good Faith Outreach Efforts requirements.

#### 3. WAIVER

Under limited circumstances, at the discretion of the Contract Equity Administrator, and upon written request by the bidder/proposer, a waiver of the CE Program's Good Faith Outreach Efforts requirements may be granted.

#### C. INFORMATIONAL MEETINGS

The District may hold pre-solicitation, pre-bid, and/or pre-proposal meetings to explain the technical specifications and the Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines for an individual project. All prospective bidders/proposers/subcontractors are strongly advised to attend such pre-meetings. The time and place of the meeting, if any, will be announced in the front section of the bid/proposal document.

Pre-award and/or pre-notice-to-proceed meetings may be held with the recommended awardee to ensure that the technical specifications and the Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines for the project are fully understood, and to discuss the contents of the submitted forms and documents.

#### D. DOCUMENTATION

### 1. CONSTRUCTION AND MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES CONTRACTS WITH SUBCONTRACTABLE ITEMS ONLY

Apparent low bidders may be required to document Good Faith Outreach Efforts to achieve subcontractor participation within **2 Work Days** of bid opening time unless this requirement is otherwise stated in the Instruction to Bidders. Failure to submit the required information by the time specified may be grounds for determining the bid non-responsive.

#### II. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

Pursuant to Policy 1.04 – Contractors' Compliance with Equal Employment Opportunity, approved by the Board of Directors, all business enterprises and their subcontractors performing work for the District shall be Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) employers. All business enterprises and their subcontractors shall assure that there is no discrimination, harassment or retaliation against any person based on race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability (including HIV and AIDS), mental disability, medical condition (including genetic characteristics or cancer), genetic information, marital or domestic partnership status, family or medical leave status, sex, gender, gender identity, gender expression, age (over 40), sexual orientation, military and veteran status, pregnancy, pregnancy disability leave status, or any other status protected by federal, state and local laws, and shall be bound by all laws prohibiting such discrimination, harassment or retaliation in employment.

District contractors shall have written policies and procedures that a) prohibit EEO discrimination, harassment and retaliation, and b) set forth the contractor's investigation procedures for responding to EEO complaints. Contractors shall submit documentation of those written policies and procedures upon request by the District in order to be considered as eligible for contract award. Contractors shall also post applicable EEO policies, procedures and the District's "Working Together With Respect" poster in their workplaces where the District contract is being performed.

#### A. EMPLOYMENT DATA & CERTIFICATION (Form P-025)

The Employment Data and Certification Form P-025 shall be completed as specified below or bid/proposal may be deemed nonresponsive:

1. For all Bidders/Proposers of the bid/proposal, to be submitted with bid package:

Complete Sections A and B of Form P-025. In Section B, the required employment data shall be for the bidder's/proposer's permanent workforce<sup>5</sup> only. An EEO-1 Report may be submitted in lieu of completing Section B. For informational purposes, the P-025 Form provides for a comparison of the bidder's/proposer's current workforce with the composition of the labor market in the Metropolitan Statistical Area or Areas (MSA) from which the bidder's/proposer's workforce is drawn. The bidder/proposer shall also complete Section C of Form P-025.

2. For Subcontractors/Suppliers/Truckers of the apparent low bidder, to be submitted within 2 Work Days of bid opening time or proposal submission due date:

Each bidder/proposer shall submit a Form P-025 for each subcontractor/supplier/trucker known at this time performing work equal to or greater than \$80,000 under this specification in accordance with submission requirements given in the Instructions to Bidders or the Request for Proposal. The form shall be completed as provided in Paragraph 1. For informational purposes, the P-025 Form provides for a comparison of the subcontractor's/supplier's/trucker's current

March 2019

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Permanent workforce is defined as employees with 6 months or more of continuous service.

# B. GOOD FAITH OUTREACH EFFORTS TOWARDS EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

Upon request, the apparent low bidder/proposer shall submit satisfactory documentation showing voluntary and legal Good Faith Outreach Efforts on its part to assure that its employment practices comply with EEO laws.

The District has not attempted to set forth either the minimum or maximum voluntary steps that contractors may take to address their respective employment situations. Contractors who do business with the District have flexibility to make those efforts that are best suited to their particular employment situation so long as those efforts are legal, in good faith and will best serve the goal of equal employment opportunity. Contractors have the option of submitting a copy of their Affirmative Action Plan, if they have one, or documentation of Good Faith Outreach Efforts which may include, but is not limited to, the following:

- Disseminating an equal employment opportunity and affirmative action policy both within the organization and externally.
- Having a recruitment program designed to attract qualified members of all ethnic and gender backgrounds available in the relevant job market such as by:
  - ✓ Notifying community organizations when employment opportunities are available and maintaining records of the organizations' responses;
  - ✓ Maintaining a file of the names and addresses of every worker referred as a result of outreach efforts, indicating what action was taken with respect to each referred person, and if the person was not employed, the reasons why;
  - ✓ Promptly notifying the District when the union(s) with whom the contractor or subcontractor has a collective bargaining agreement has not referred a worker, as requested; and
  - ✓ Making periodic recruitment efforts at schools, organizations, recruitment and training centers.
- Having a systematic plan to organize work and redesign jobs in ways that provide opportunities for persons lacking journey-level knowledge or skills to enter and, with appropriate training, to progress in a career field.
- Revamping selection procedures and seniority practices which have not yet been validated in order to reduce or eliminate exclusionary effects on particular groups in particular job classifications.
- Initiating measures designed to assure that members of all ethnic and gender backgrounds
  who are qualified to perform the job are included within the pool of persons from which the
  selection is made.
- Participating in community-based training programs and on-the-job training opportunities.
- Promoting after-school, summer and vacation employment for youth.
- Establishing a system to regularly monitor the effectiveness of the program for removing barriers to achieve equal employment opportunity, and the procedures for making timely adjustments in this program where effectiveness is not demonstrated.

# C. CONTRACTORS' EEO RESPONSIBILITIES ARISING FROM THE PERFORMANCE OF THE DISTRICT CONTRACT

The District requires all contractors to comply with state and federal EEO laws.

Contractors are required to promptly and appropriately address all EEO concerns that arise from the performance of the District contract raised by:

- Their employees,
- Their job applicants,
- EBMUD employees who allege EEO discrimination or harassment by the contractor or contractor's employee, and/or
- Members of the public who allege EEO discrimination or harassment by the contractor or contractor's employees.

All contractors shall cooperate fully with any District investigation of EEO complaints arising from the performance of the District contract that involve District staff. In that event, the District will provide copies of its policies and procedures regarding such investigations, and will require the contractor's cooperation in accordance with those policies and procedures.

All contractors shall distribute copies of their EEO policy. EEO complaint procedure, and the District's "Working Together With Respect" brochure/poster to all of their employees and post them in a prominent and accessible location in the workplace or on the project site. These documents shall provide the name and contact information of the contractor's staff responsible for responding to EEO concerns.

Contractors are required to provide training to all of their supervisors and managers to assure that they are aware of the contractor's prohibition against EEO discrimination, harassment and retaliation, and understand the process to report EEO concerns; and supervisors and managers shall respond appropriately when they become aware of EEO concerns. This training shall comply with California Government Code Section 12950.1.

#### D. MONITORING COMPLIANCE

#### 1. PRE-CONTRACT AWARD:

The District will evaluate the documentation provided by the apparent low bidder/proposer under Section II.B and may request further documentation. The apparent low bidder/proposer shall submit all additional documentation required by the District in a timely manner or may be deemed a nonresponsive bidder/proposer. A nonresponsive bidder/proposer may be deemed ineligible for contract award.

#### 2. POST-CONTRACT AWARD:

The District will evaluate the documentation provided by the contractor in response to EEO complaints filed per Section II.C and may request further documentation. Contractors who fail to submit the required documentation in a timely manner may be denied future contracts with the District or have their contracts terminated.

#### III. CONTRACT COMPLIANCE

#### A. RECORDS

All firms doing business with the District shall:

- maintain records of all business enterprises performing work on the project, and records of total award and payments made to those enterprises,
- permit authorized District staff and/or authorized District representatives to review such records as may be required to assure the accuracy of the submitted information,
- submit a summary of subcontractor payments to the District with each payment request/invoice on the Subcontractor Payment Report (Form P-047) in the format required by the District,
- maintain all employment and personnel records of employees who worked on the District project for a minimum of two years, and
- maintain records of action(s) taken to address EEO discrimination, harassment, and retaliation complaints filed during and arising from the performance of the EBMUD contract.

**NOTE:** Failure to submit the required information in a timely manner may cause the District to hire an auditor, <u>at the contractor's expense</u>, to compile summary payment information, and/or may result in the withholding of payments and/or termination of the contract.

If requested by the District, the contractor shall submit the contractor's and/or subcontractors' records. These records are specified in the contract and <u>may</u> include any or all of the following:

- All contracts or purchase orders entered into with subcontractors, truckers, and suppliers;
- Payment records reflecting total contract award and total dollars actually paid to subcontractors, truckers, and suppliers. Such records shall indicate the name, business address, and actual monthly amount for each firm. Upon completion of the contract, the contractor shall submit, within thirty (30) calendar days, a summary of all the monthly summaries showing total dollars actually paid each firm during the whole contract;
- Certified weekly payroll records showing all employees and workers hired and dollar amounts and wage rates paid for work on this contract. Such payroll records shall include the name, address, social security number, sex, race, and other sufficient information for each employee to allow District verification of contractor and/or subcontractor compliance with the requirements for Equal Employment Opportunity;
- Monthly Employment Utilization Reports within ten (10) calendar days after the end of the month;
- Documentation of all Good Faith Outreach Efforts utilized in order to solicit, promote and increase all availability groups' participation;
- Records of action(s) taken to address EEO discrimination, harassment, and retaliation complaints filed during and arising from the performance of the EBMUD contract; and
- Any other records or documentation maintained by the contractor or its subcontractors
  which indicate their compliance with these Contract Equity Program and Equal
  Employment Opportunity Guidelines.

The contractor and all its subcontractors shall maintain records which include for each employee their:

- name,
- address,
- telephone number,
- construction trade/union affiliation/trade status (if any),
- dates of changes in trade status (if any),
- employee identification number (if any)/social security number,
- race,
- sex,
- hours worked per week in the indicated trade/task, and
- rate of pay.

Records shall be maintained in an easily understandable and retrievable form approved by the District.

#### B. SUBCONTRACTOR SUBSTITUTION OR REPLACEMENT

The contractor may request to substitute or replace any subcontractor, including truckers, and suppliers, listed on the Form P-040 - Contract Equity Participation. Such requests shall be in writing, clearly state the reasons for the substitution or replacement, and provide supporting evidence or documentation as appropriate. No substitution or replacement shall occur without the prior written authorization of the District.

Authorization to utilize another subcontractor may be requested for the following reasons:

- 1. When the subcontractor listed in the bid after having had a reasonable opportunity to do so fails or refuses to execute a written contract, when that written contract, based upon the general terms, conditions, plans and specifications for the project involved or the terms of such subcontractor's written bid, is presented to the subcontractor by the Contractor, or
- 2. When the listed subcontractor becomes bankrupt or insolvent, or
- 3. When the listed subcontractor fails or refuses to perform his subcontract, or
- 4. When the listed subcontractor fails or refuses to meet the bond requirements of the Contractor as set forth in Section 4108 of the Public Contract Code, or
- 5. When the Contractor demonstrates to the District, subject to the further provisions set forth in Section 4107.5 of the Public Contract Code, that the name of the subcontractor was listed as the result of an inadvertent clerical error, or
- 6. When the listed subcontractor is not licensed pursuant to the Contractors License Law, or
- 7. When the District determines that the work performed by the listed subcontractor is substantially unsatisfactory and not in substantial accordance with the plans and specifications, or that the subcontractor is substantially delaying or disrupting the progress of the work, or
- 8. When the listed subcontractor is ineligible to work on a public works project pursuant to Section 1725.5, 1777.1 or 1777.7 of the Labor Code, or
- 9. When the listed subcontractor is not a responsible contractor.

Prior to approval of the prime contractor's request for the substitution the District shall give notice in writing to the listed subcontractor of the prime contractor's request to substitute and of the reasons for the request. The notice shall be served by certified or registered mail to the last known address of the subcontractor. The listed subcontractor who has been so notified shall have five working days within which to submit written objections to the substitution to the awarding authority. Failure to file these written objections shall constitute the listed subcontractor's consent to the substitution.

If written objections are filed, the District shall give notice in writing of at least five work days to the listed subcontractor of a hearing by the awarding authority on the prime contractor's request for substitution.

The contractor whose bid is accepted may not:

- (a) permit a subcontract to be voluntarily assigned or transferred or allow it to be performed by anyone other than the original subcontractor listed on the P-040 Form, without the consent of the District.
- (b) Other than in the performance of "change orders" causing changes or deviations from the original contract, sublet or subcontract any portion of the work in excess of one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid as to which his or her original bid did not designate a subcontractor.

If a subcontractor is replaced, the contractor shall make Good Faith Outreach Efforts as set forth in these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines when replacing the original or listed subcontractor with another District-approved firm. The contractor shall not be entitled to any payment for such work or material unless it is performed or supplied by the listed subcontractor or by other forces (including those of the contractor) pursuant to prior written authorization of the District.

# IV. CONSEQUENCES OF NONCOMPLIANCE

#### A. ENFORCEMENT

During the performance of the contract, the District may review the contractor's and its subcontractors' compliance with these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines. Compliance shall be evaluated and measured from the initial day of performance under this contract. Noncompliance may be deemed a substantial material breach of the contract and the contract may be terminated.

Where the District finds the contractor or any of its subcontractors to be in noncompliance, the District may take such actions and impose such sanctions and penalties, described below, as may be appropriate to enforce compliance and recover District costs for damages caused by the breach of contract.

The District will notify the contractor in writing where the contractor or any of its subcontractors are not in compliance with these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines. The contractor shall then notify the District in writing within five (5) working days as to what corrective measures shall be implemented by the contractor and/or subcontractor, trucker, and supplier to effect compliance.

In the event that the contractor or any of its subcontractors is still in noncompliance fifteen (15) working days after the date of the District's written citation, the contractor shall provide the District, within two (2) working days from the District request to do so, written documentation of all corrective measures and Good Faith Outreach Efforts implemented and their results.

#### B. CONTRACTOR'S NONCOMPLIANCE

In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines during bidding/proposing, the contractor's bid/ proposal may be deemed nonresponsive, and therefore, ineligible for contract award.

In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines during the performance of the contract, the contractor may be considered in material breach of contract. In addition to any other remedy which the District may have under this contract or by operation of law, the District in its sole discretion may impose the following provisions against the contractor:

• Withhold progress payments to the contractor starting from the date of the District's written notification of noncompliance to the contractor and continuing for up to sixty (60) working days after the notification date or until compliance is verified by the District, or the contractor demonstrates to the satisfaction of the District that Good Faith Outreach Efforts have been implemented to correct the noncompliance, whichever occurs first.

In the event of willful noncompliance as determined by the District, the District may cancel or suspend the contract in whole or in part with continuance thereof conditioned upon showing a satisfactory to the District of the contractor's ability to comply.

#### C. SUBCONTRACTOR'S NONCOMPLIANCE

The contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines.

The contractor shall take such action, including sanctions and penalties as appropriate, with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as necessary to enforce the terms and conditions of these Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines. In the event that the District determines that a subcontractor is in noncompliance, the District may also ask the contractor to terminate any such subcontract and substitute an eligible subcontractor in lieu thereof, at no increase in the contract price or time for performance.

Failure of the contractor to enforce subcontractor compliance with these guidelines may also be deemed a substantial material breach of the contract. The District, in its sole discretion, may impose against the contractor any or all of the provisions noted for contractor's noncompliance until such time that subcontractor's compliance is achieved.

#### V. SUMMARY OF FORMS

# CONSTRUCTION BIDDERS SHALL COMPLETE AND SUBMIT:

SHALL COMPLETE AND SUBMIT:
Form P-025 — Employment Data and Certification (all Bidders shall submit with their bid; the apparent low Bidder shall, within 2 Work Days of bid opening time, also submit for all known Subcontractors doing \$80,000 or more worth of work)
Form P-040 – Contract Equity Participation (apparent low and second low Bidders within 2 Work Days of bid opening time)
Form P-041 – Good Faith Outreach Efforts Documentation (apparent low Bidder within 2 Work Days of bid opening time)
Form P-042 – Contract Equity Program Guidelines Certification Form (apparent low and second low Bidders within 2 Work Days of bid opening time)
Form P-046 – Designation of Subcontractors (all Bidders shall submit with bid; for all subcontractors doing over one-half of one percent of the Contractor's total bid amount)
 MATERIALS AND SUPPLIES BIDDERS SHALL COMPLETE AND SUBMIT:
Form P-025 — Employment Data and Certification (all Bidders shall, within 2 Work Days of bid opening time, also submit for all known Subcontractors doing \$80,000 or more worth of work)
Form P-040 – Contract Equity Participation (apparent low and second low Bidders within 2 Work Days of bid opening time)
Form P-041 – Good Faith Outreach Efforts Documentation (apparent low Bidder within 2 Work Days of bid opening time)
PROFESSIONAL/GENERAL SERVICES PROPOSERS SHALL COMPLETE AND SUBMIT WITH PROPOSAL:
Form P-025 – Employment Data and Certification (all Proposers and their known Subcontractors doing \$80,000 or more worth of work)
Form P-040 – Contract Equity Participation (all Proposers)
Form P-041 – Good Faith Outreach Efforts Documentation (recommended Proposer as requested)

#### VI. APPENDIX

#### **POLICY STATEMENTS**

#### Policy 1.03 – Contract Equity Program

Prevent the District from participating in or perpetuating discrimination in the marketplace or granting of preferences based on race, sex, ethnicity or other protected categories as prohibited by Article 1, Section 31, of the California Constitution. The District will encourage balanced opportunities among all sexes, and racial and ethnicity groups by establishing contract participation objectives based on the availability, in its geographic market areas, of businesses by race, sex and ethnicity that are willing and able to do business with the District. The contracting objectives will be reviewed regularly and the progress toward achievement of the objectives will be reported to the Board of Directors in order to monitor achievement of equitable parity in contract participation.

#### Policy 1.04 – Contractors' Compliance With Equal Employment Opportunity

Ensure that all enterprises that do business with the District take lawful and adequate steps to assure that their employment practices comply with EEO laws.

Contractors shall furnish all information and reports required by the District to ensure their compliance with these policies. Notification of these policies will serve as official notice in determining responsiveness and compliance. Contractors who fail to comply with these policies may be denied contracts with the District or have their contracts terminated.

#### AGENCIES WITH BUSINESS DIRECTORIES

#### • State of California – Department of Transportation

Civil Rights Program – MS 79

1823 – 14<sup>th</sup> Street, Sacramento, CA 95814

916-324-8347, Fax: 916-324-1949, Toll Free: 866-810-6346

Email: DBE Certification@dot.ca.gov

Website: http://www.dot.ca.gov/hg/bep/find\_certified.htm

#### Publication Distribution Unit - Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Directory

1900 Royal Oaks Drive, Sacramento, CA 95815-3800

916-445-3520

#### City of Oakland – Contract Compliance & Employment Services Division

250 Frank H. Ogawa Plaza, Suite 3341, Oakland, CA 94612

510-238-3970, Fax: 510-238-3363 Email: cces@oaklandnet.com

Website: <a href="http://cces.oaklandnet.com/ContComp">http://cces.oaklandnet.com/ContComp</a>

#### • City and County of San Francisco – Human Rights Commission

25 Van Ness Avenue, Suite 800, San Francisco, CA 94102-6033

415-252-2530

Email: <a href="http://sf-hrc.org/">http://sf-hrc.org/</a>

#### Port of Oakland

530 Water Street, Oakland, CA 94607

510-627-1419

Email: <u>pbell@portoakland.com</u> – Pamela Bell, SRD Contract Compliance

Website: <a href="http://www.portofoakland.com/srd/">http://www.portofoakland.com/srd/</a>

#### Alameda County General Services Agency

1221 Oak Street, Room 249, Oakland, CA 94612

510-891-5500;

Email: Patricia McFadden for SLEB Certification - patricia.mcfadden@acgov.org

Susan Wewetzer for Contract Compliance – <u>susan.wewetzer@acgov.org</u>

Website: <a href="http://www.acgov.org/auditor/sleb">http://www.acgov.org/auditor/sleb</a>

#### Department of General Services – Office of Small Business & DVBE Services

707 3<sup>rd</sup> Street, 1<sup>st</sup> Floor, Room 400, West Sacramento, CA 95605

916-375-4940, Fax: 916-375-4950 Email: <u>OSDSHelp@dgs.ca.gov</u>

Website: <a href="http://www.dgs.ca.gov/pd/programs/osds.aspx">http://www.dgs.ca.gov/pd/programs/osds.aspx</a>

#### EBMUD BUSINESS DIRECTORY

#### Contract Equity Office

375 – 11<sup>th</sup> Street, Oakland, CA 94623 510-287-0114, Fax: 510-287-2158

Email: <a href="mailto:cntrteg@ebmud.com">cntrteg@ebmud.com</a>

#### **GLOSSARY OF TERMS**

#### **AVAILABILITY GROUPS:**

- White Men-Owned Business: An independent business that is at least 51% owned, operated and controlled by one or more non-ethnic minority men who are citizens or lawful permanent residents of the United States.
- White Women-Owned Business: An independent business that is at least 51% owned, operated and controlled by one or more non-ethnic minority women who are citizens or lawful permanent residents of the United States.
- Ethnic Minority-Owned Business: An independent business that is at least 51% owned, operated and controlled by one or more ethnic minority persons from the following groups who are citizens or lawful permanent residents of the United States:

#### • Black/African American

Persons having origins in any of the racial groups of Africa

#### • Hispanic/Latin American

Persons of Mexican, Puerto Rican, Cuban, Central or South American origin

#### • Asian-Pacific Island American

Persons having origins from Japan, China, Taiwan, Korea, Vietnam, Laos, Cambodia, the Philippines, Samoa, Guam, the U. S. Trust Territories of the Pacific, or the Northern Marianas

#### • Asian-Indian American

Persons having origins from India, Pakistan, or Bangladesh

#### Native American

Persons having origins in any of the original peoples of the Americas who maintain cultural identification through tribal affiliation or community recognition

#### **CONTRACTING OBJECTIVES:**

The minimum percentage of the total value of a contract to be represented by businesses in each availability group, depending on the type of contract.

#### **CONTRACTOR:**

The individual, partnership, joint venture, or corporation with whom the contract is made by the District. A contractor may be a construction contractor, a consultant, a supplier, a trucker, or a service provider.

#### **CONTROL:**

There are two aspects of control: operational and managerial control; both of which are required. Under operational control, the 51%-or-more owner shall show that he or she independently makes the basic decisions in daily and long-term business operations. To determine managerial control, the 51%-or-more owner shall demonstrate that he or she makes independent and unilateral business decisions that guide the future and destiny of payroll clerks, letters of credit, contractual matters, banking services, and other such agreements.

#### **DISABLED VETERAN BUSINESS ENTERPRISE:**

See **SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE**.

#### **INDEPENDENT BUSINESS:**

A business that is not inextricably associated with another firm through ownership, affiliation, or sharing of employees, facilities, profits, and losses.

#### **GEOGRAPHIC MARKET AREA:**

Counties where most of the businesses are located which receive District contracts.

- Construction: Alameda, Contra Costa, San Francisco, and San Mateo Counties
- Professional & General Services: Alameda, Contra Costa, San Francisco, Santa Clara, and Marin Counties
- Supplies: Alameda, Contra Costa, San Francisco, Santa Clara, and San Joaquin Counties

#### JOINT VENTURE:

An undertaking by two or more persons, without a corporate or partnership designation, formed for the purpose of carrying out a single business enterprise for profit.

#### LOCAL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE:

A business whose primary place of business is a fixed office located in counties, such as Alameda, Contra Costa, San Joaquin, Calaveras, Amador and other counties that are directly impacted by District contracts and/or EBMUD operations. A fixed office is not a post office box, a temporary location, a movable property, a location that was established to oversee a project such as a construction project office, or work space provided in exchange for services, as opposed to monetary rent.

#### LOCAL RESIDENT:

An individual employee who resides in Alameda, Contra Costa, San Joaquin, Calaveras, or Amador County or in any county(ies) directly impacted by this EBMUD project.

#### POTENTIAL CONTRACTOR:

An individual, partnership, joint venture, or corporation who has participated in a competitive bid process or a qualification selection process to do business with the District as a construction contractor, consultant, supplier, trucker, or service provider.

#### **REASONABLE FEES AND COMMISSIONS:**

Fees and commissions that are not excessive as compared with those customarily allowed for similar services.

#### **SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE:**

"Small business" means an independently owned and operated business that is not dominant in its field of operation, the principal office of which is located in California, the officers of which are domiciled in California, and which, together with affiliates, has 100 or fewer employees, and average annual gross receipts of fifteen million dollars (\$15,000,000) or less over the previous three years, or is a manufacturer, as defined in Government Code Section 14837 subdivision (c), with 100 or fewer employees.

For the purposes of public works contracts, as defined in Section 1101 of the Public Contract Code, and engineering contracts, as described in Section 4525 of the Government Code, for public works projects, awarded through competitive bids or otherwise, "small business" means an independently owned and operated business that is not dominant in its field of operation, the principal office of which is located in California, the officers of which are domiciled in California, and which, together with affiliates, has 200 or fewer employees, and average annual gross receipts of thirty-six million dollars (\$36,000,000) or less over the previous three years.

A Disabled Veteran Business that meets the following requirements shall also fall under the definition of a small business.

#### **DISABLED VETERAN BUSINESS ENTERPRISE:**

An independent business that is at least 51% owned and managed or controlled by one or more disabled veteran(s) who are citizens or lawful permanent residents of the United States and meets all the following:

- A veteran of the U.S. military, naval, or air service;
- The veteran must have a service-connected disability of at least 10% or more; and
- The veteran must be domiciled in California.

#### **SUBCONTRACTOR:**

The person or persons, co-partnership, firm or entity in direct contract with the Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the purpose of furnishing materials, equipment, and/or performing a part of the contract work.

#### **SUPPLIER:**

A manufacturer, fabricator, distributor, or any person or organization who supplies materials or equipment for the contract work, including that fabricated to a special design, but who does not ordinarily perform labor at the jobsite.



# EMPLOYMENT DATA AND CERTIFICATION INSTRUCTIONS (P-025)

# COMPLETION OF THIS FORM IS REQUIRED FOR ALL BIDS AND PROPOSALS. AN IMPROPER OR INCOMPLETE FORM MAY RESULT IN REJECTION OF YOUR BID OR PROPOSAL OR TERMINATION OF YOUR CONTRACT

The East Bay Municipal Utility District REQUIRES the completion of this form when submitting any formal bid in response to a Notice to Contractors (NTC), Request for Statement of Qualifications (RSOQ), Request for Quotation (RFQ), or Request for Proposal (RFP) for materials, equipment, construction or professional or general services. Bidder/Proposer who fails to complete all applicable sections of this form may be denied contracts with the District.

**Note:** If you have difficulty completing this form or need clarification of the instructions, contact the Contract Equity Office at 510-287-0114.

	SECTION A				
FIRM NAME			□Р	RIME	
PARENT COMPANY				SUBCONTRACTORS	S/TRUCKERS/
STREET ADDRESS (City, State, ZIP)			Subn subc	SUPPLIERS nit a separate P-25 ontractor/trucker/ for \$80,000 or mo	supplier doing
MAILING ADDRESS (City, State, ZIP)			WOIN	101 400,000 01 1110	16.
PHONE NO. FAX NO.	WEBSITE			E-MAIL	
A1. TYPE OF ORGANIZATION					
INDIVIDUAL NAME OF OWNER:					
NONPROFIT CORP. PUBLICLY HELD CORP.	STATE OF INCORPORATION:				
PRIVATE CORP. FOREIGN-OWNED					
Name(s), title, family relationship(s) and percentage of stock ownership for all NAME	I shareholders who own 25% or mo TITLE	ore of stock in the corp FAMILY REL			PERCENTAGE
					%
					%
					%
JOINT VENTURE					
List of Participants – Indicate percentage of work to be realized by each.					
					%
					%
PARTNERSHIP  Names of Partners – Indicate whether (G) General or (L) Limited.					
A2. COMPOSITION OF OWNERSHIP					
Indicate the percent of ethnic and gender ownership below					
Non-Hispanic Origin	Asian			Other	
Plant/ Highania/	Asian-Pacific	Asian-			
White/ Black/ Hispanic/ White/ African Latin A Caucasian American American Am	Asian-Pacific Asian Islander nerican American	Asian- Indian American	Native American	Indicate	Refuse to State*
White/ Black/ Hispanic/ Latin American	Asian Islander nerican American	Indian American	Native American	Indicate	Refuse to State*

 $<sup>^{\</sup>ast}$  Firms that refuse to state will be classified as "Other".

# **B1. EMPLOYMENT DATA**

category. Permanent workforce is defined as full- and part-time employees wth 6 months or more of continuous service.) You may attach your EEO1 report in lieu of completing the form Indicate below the number of employees in each occupational category for each of the ethnic groups listed for your firm's permanent workforce. (Report employees in only one below. Please provide both your firm's consolidated and individual establishment EEO1 reports.

	Hisp	vanic					RACE/ET	RAGE/ETHNICITY (number of employees) Not Hispanic or Latino	umber of en c or Latino	nployees)					
	orL	or Latino			Male	е					Fe	Female			
	Male	Female	White	Black or African American	Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	Asian	American Indian or Alaska Native	Two or More Races	White	Black or African American	Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	Asian	American Indian or Alaska Native	Two or More Races	Total A-N
JOB CATEGORIES	A	В	0	Q	В	Ь	Ö	I	_	٦	×	7	Σ	z	0
Executive/Senior Level Officials & Managers															
First/Mid-Level Officials & Managers															
Professionals															
Technicians															
Sales Workers															
Administrative Support Workers															
Craft Workers															
Laborers & Helpers															
Service Workers															
Firm's Total															
Bay Area* Total															

<sup>\*</sup> Alameda, Contra Costa, Marin, Napa, San Francisco, San Mateo, Solano, Sonoma, and Santa Clara Counties

B1a. Identify the metropolitan statistical area (MSA) from which your firm's total permanent workforce is drawn. (See page 5)

B1c. Name of person responsible for affirmative action and compliance with equal employment opportunity laws in your firm:

olease	
kforce is located in one county or parish, p	
ō	
county	
one	
ated in	
<u>8</u>	
.8	
workforce	
B1b. If your firms total permanent workforce is located in one county or parish, please	
total <sub>I</sub>	
firms	
our	
lf y	>
B1b.	identif

PRINT NAME

TITLE

#### **SECTION C**

CERTIFICATION OF FIRM'S OWNERSHIP AND COMPLIANCE WITH EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY REQUIREMENTS REGARDING EQUAL OPPORTUNITY AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION REPORTING AND COMPLIANCE PROGRAMS INCLUDING HAVING A DISTRICT APPROVED PROCESS FOR RESPONDING TO COMPLAINTS OF DISCRIMINATION, HARASSMENT, AND RETALIATION

The undersigned has been (is) authorized to execute this certi-	NAME OF FIRM
	and
	s are true and correct and that they include all material information
	as well as the ownership thereof. Any material misrepresentation
	acts which may be or were awarded and for initiating actions under
records, articles of incorporation and board minutes to verify	ct reserves the right to request support documentation, such as tax
	·
The undersigned does further certify that the firm named about	ve complies with the following non-discrimination clauses:
There shall be no discrimination against any person, or ground	ps of persons, per Government Code Section 12940, Labor Code
Section 1735, or any other applicable law or regulation in the	performance of this contract.
There shall be no discrimination in the performance of this con	ntract, against any person, or group of persons, on account of race,
color, religion, religious creed, national origin, ancestry, gender	er including gender identity or expression, age, marital or domestic
partnership status, mental disability, physical disability (including	ng HIV and AIDS), medical condition (including genetic characteristics
or cancer), genetic information, sexual orientation, or military	and veteran status. The Contractor shall not establish or permit any
such practice(s) of discrimination with reference to the contra	ct. Contractors determined to be in violation of this section will be
deemed to be in material breach of the contract.	
Contractor and its subcontractors shall abide by the rec	quirements of 41 CFR §§ 60-1.4(a), 60-300.5(a) and 60-741.5(a).
These regulations prohibit discrimination against qualifi	ed individuals based on their status as protected veterans or
individuals with disabilities, and prohibit discrimination	against all individuals based on their race, color, religion, sex,
sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin in t	the performance of this contract. Moreover, these regulations
require that covered prime contractors and subcontractor	rs take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment
individuals without regard to race, color, religion, sex, na	tional origin, protected veteran status or disability.
The Contractor shall include the nondiscrimination and compl	iance provisions of these clauses in all subcontracts
EXECUTED IN	
	Y, COUNTY, STATE
<u>ON</u>	DATE
BY	
PRINT NAME	TITLE
SIGNATURE	PHONE NUMBER

#### P-025 SUPPLEMENT

**Instructions to Determine Your Statistical Areas (SA):** If you operate a business solely or predominantly within one of the SA's listed below, use that location. If you have multiple facilities within a single state, use a State SA. If you have multiple facilities throughout the United States, use Total United States percentage. If you have any questions, call 510-287-0114.

CA STATISTICAL AREAS	WM%	ww%	EM%
BAKERSFIELD	29.7%	24.6%	45.7%
FRESNO	25.1%	21.6%	53.3%
LOS ANGELES-LONG BEACH	20.2%	16.4%	63.5%
MERCED	24.9%	21.1%	54.0%
MODESTO	33.0%	28.4%	38.6%
OAKLAND	28.0%	24.2%	47.8%
REDDING	46.6%	41.5%	11.9%
RIVERSIDE-SAN BERNADINO	28.2%	23.4%	48.3%
SACRAMENTO	36.1%	32.3%	31.6%
SAN DIEGO	32.4%	27.5%	40.2%
SAN FRANCISCO	30.8%	25.1%	44.0%

CA STATISTICAL AREAS	WM%	ww%	EM%
SAN JOSE	26.9%	21.0%	52.1%
SAN LUIS OBISPO-ATASCADERO- PASA ROBLES	42.3%	36.6%	21.1%
SANTA BARBARA-SANTA MARIA- LOMPOC	31.8%	28.6%	39.6%
SANTA CRUZ-WATSONVILLE	37.5%	32.1%	30.4%
SANTA ROSA	39.8%	36.9%	23.4%
STOCKTON-LODI	28.1%	24.5%	47.4%
VALLEJO-FAIRFIELD-NAPA	30.2%	26.8%	42.9%
VENTURA	33.3%	27.6%	39.1%
YUBA CITY	34.9%	31.0%	34.1%

CA COUNTIES	WM%	ww%	EM%
9 BAY AREA COUNTIES*	32.3%	27.8%	39.9%
ALAMEDA/CONTRA COSTA	28.9%	24.9%	46.2%
ALAMEDA	24.5%	21.6%	53.9%
CONTRA COSTA	33.3%	28.2%	38.5%
EL DORADO	46.7%	39.4%	13.9%
FRESNO	24.7%	21.4%	54.0%
LOS ANGELES	20.2%	16.4%	63.5%
MARIN	42.8%	38.4%	18.8%
MENDOCINO	40.4%	37.0%	22.6%
MERCED	24.9%	21.1%	54.0%
MONTEREY	23.8%	21.3%	54.9%
NAPA	37.6%	33.6%	28.8%
ORANGE	30.9%	25.5%	43.6%
RIVERSIDE	30.1%	24.7%	45.3%
SACRAMENTO	32.7%	30.0%	37.3%

CA COUNTIES	WM%	ww%	EM%
SAN BERNARDINO	26.5%	22.3%	51.1%
SAN DIEGO	32.4%	27.5%	40.2%
SAN FRANCISCO	29.2%	22.5%	48.3%
SAN JOAQUIN	28.1%	24.5%	47.4%
SAN LUIS OBISBO	42.3%	36.6%	21.1%
SAN MATEO	28.6%	23.6%	47.9%
SANTA CLARA	26.9%	21.0%	52.1%
SANTA CRUZ	37.5%	32.1%	30.4%
SHASTA	46.6%	41.5%	11.9%
SOLANO	27.8%	24.6%	47.6%
SONOMA	39.8%	36.9%	23.4%
STANISLAUS	33.0%	28.4%	28.6%
YOLO	31.7%	29.8%	38.5%
YUBA	36.7%	34.0%	29.4%
*ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, MARIN, I SOLANO, SONOMA, AND SANTA CLAF		ANCISCO, SA	n Mateo,

STATES	WM%	ww%	EM%
ALABAMA	40.8%	33.2%	26.0%
ALASKA	40.2%	33.1%	26.7%
ARIZONA	37.0%	31.7%	31.3%
ARKANSAS	44.0%	37.5%	18.5%
CALIFORNIA	28.0%	23.6%	48.4%
COLORADO	42.2%	36.2%	21.6%
CONNETICUT	42.4%	37.8%	19.8%
DELEWARE	39.3%	35.5%	25.3%
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA	19.2%	18.0%	62.8%
FLORIDA	35.7%	30.9%	33.4%
GEORGIA	35.9%	30.0%	34.2%
HAWAII	13.1%	11.1%	75.8%
IDAHO	48.6%	40.8%	10.5%
ILLINOIS	38.6%	33.6%	27.8%
Indiana	47.1%	40.6%	12.3%
IOWA	49.2%	44.8%	6.0%
KANSAS	45.6%	40.1%	14.3%
KENTUCKY	48.4%	41.9%	9.7%
LOUISIANA	37.3%	30.0%	32.7%
MAINE	50.6%	46.5%	2.9%
MARYLAND	34.0%	30.2%	35.8%
MASSACHUSETTS	44.0%	40.6%	15.3%
MICHIGAN	44.1%	37.5%	18.4%
MINNESOTA	47.6%	43.1%	9.3%
MISSISSIPPI	36.1%	29.6%	34.3%
MISSOURI	45.6%	40.3%	14.1%

STATES	WM%	ww%	EM%
MONTANA	49.1%	42.5%	8.4%
NEBRASKA	47.1%	42.7%	10.2%
NEVADA	37.8%	31.3%	30.9%
NEW HAMPSHIRE	50.6%	45.0%	4.4%
NEW JERSEY	36.7%	31.5%	31.7%
NEW MEXICO	26.6%	23.1%	50.3%
NEW YORK	35.0%	30.9%	34.1%
NORTH CAROLINA	39.1%	34.0%	26.9%
NORTH DAKOTA	49.6%	44.4%	6.0%
OHIO	46.1%	40.2%	13.7%
OKLAHOMA	41.7%	35.4%	22.9%
OREGON	45.5%	39.5%	15.0%
PENNSYLVANIA	46.4%	40.2%	13.4%
RHODE ISLAND	44.1%	41.4%	14.5%
SOUTH CAROLINA	37.6%	32.4%	30.0%
SOUTH DAKOTA	48.0%	43.6%	8.4%
TENNESSEE	44.1%	37.1%	18.8%
TEXAS	31.5%	26.1%	42.4%
UTAH	47.7%	39.1%	13.2%
VERMONT	50.4%	46.3%	3.3%
VIRGINIA	38.6%	34.0%	27.3%
WASHINGTON	43.6%	37.6%	18.8%
WEST VIRGINIA	51.9%	43.3%	4.9%
WISCONSIN	47.5%	42.8%	9.6%
WYOMING	49.0%	41.4%	9.6%
	·		

TOTAL USA 39.0% 33.7% 27.2%

**WM** = White Men, **WW** = White Women, **EM** = Ethnic Minority.

Figures compiled from the 2010 Census of Population, U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census.



BIDDER'S / PROPOSER'S NAME

**ADDRESS** 

### **CONTRACT EQUITY PARTICIPATION (P-040)**

**PROJECT NAME** 

E-MAIL ADDRESS  PHONE NO.			BID / PROPOSAL AMOUNT \$  FAX NO.			
COMPANY AND CONTACT NAME, ADDRESS,	OWNER	RSHIP		TYPE OF WORK	ESTIMATED	
PHONE NUMBER AND E-MAIL ADDRESS	ETHNICITY <sup>2</sup>	GENI M	DER F	TO BE DONE <sup>3</sup>	DOLLAR AMOUNT	
Note: Additional spaces are provided on the back of	of this form.					
The subcontractors, truckers, and supplier tion of a contract with East Bay Municipal I and suppliers must comply with Section I Employment Opportunity Guidelines.	Jtility District	. Sub	stitut	on or replacements of these subco	ontractors, truckers,	
Signature of Authorized Bidder / Proposer's Official				 Date		
Print Name				 Title		

A/PIA Asian-Pacific Islander American

B/AA Black/African American

NA

H/LA Hispanic/Latin American

Native American

W/CA White/Caucasian

American

<sup>2</sup> Ethnic Classifications:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Describe exact portion, location (if necessary) of item to be performed or furnished by that subcontractor.



# **CONTRACT EQUITY PARTICIPATION (P-040)**

COMPANY AND CONTACT NAME ADDRESS.	OWNER			TYPE OF WORK	ESTIMATED
COMPANY AND CONTACT NAME, ADDRESS, PHONE NUMBER AND E-MAIL ADDRESS	ETHNICITY <sup>2</sup>	GEN M	DER	TYPE OF WORK TO BE DONE <sup>3</sup>	ESTIMATED DOLLAR AMOUNT
		IVI	F		
	1				
	+	$\vdash$			1



The apparent low bidder shall submit the following information to demonstrate that a good faith outreach effort to meet the Contracting Objectives has been made if its Form P-040 Contract Equity Participation indicates that the Contracting Objectives will not be met. It is suggested that even if the Contracting Objectives appear to be met on Form P-040, this form still needs to be complected in case the Contracting Objectives are determined by District evaluation to have not been met.

The *complete* description of the following items along with all of the Good Faith Outreach Efforts (GFOE's) are in the Section IA of the Contract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines:

- Items of works for which the bidder requested subbids, trucking or materials to be supplied by subcontractors in all availability groups
- Information furnished interested subcontractors, truckers, or suppliers in the way of plans, specifications and requirements for the work
- Any breakdown of items of work into economically feasible units to facilitate subcontractor participation (GFOE's #2 & 6)

ITEMS OF WORK OR SUPPLIES IDENTIFIED						
1	6					
2	7					
3	8					
4	9					
5	10					
INFORMATION FURNISHED						
BREAKDOWN OF ITEMS						



■ The names and dates of advertisements in the project's geographic market area of each newspaper, trade paper, and availability group focus paper in which a request for subcontractor participation for this project was placed by the bidder (GFOE #3)

NAME OF PUBLICATION	DATES OF ADVERTISEMENT

■ The names and dates of notices of all subcontractors in the project's geographic market area solicited by direct mail, and the dates and methods used for following up initial solicitations to determine with certainty whether the subcontractors were interested (GFOE's #4 & 5)

NAME OF SUBCONTRACTOR SOLICITED	SOLICITATION DATES	FOLLOW UP METHODS	FOLLOW UP DATES



- The names of subcontractors, truckers, and suppliers who submitted bids for any of the work indicated on page one of this form whose bids were not accepted
- A summary of the bidder's discussions and/or negotiations with them
- The name of the subcontractor, trucker or supplier that was selected for that portion of the work, and the reasons for the bidder's choice. (If the reason for rejecting a bid was price, give the price bid by the rejected subcontractor and the price bid by the selected subcontractor, trucker, or supplier.) (GFOE #8)

Please Note: Use additional sheets of paper, if necessary.



■ Assistance that the bidder has extended to rejected subcontractors identified above to remedy the deficiency in their subbids (GFOE #9)

NAME OF REJECTED SUBCONTRACTOR	ASSISTANCE EXTENDED

■ Any additional data to support a demonstration of good faith efforts, such as contacts with subcontractor's assistance agencies (GFOE #7):

NAME OF COMMUNITY ORGANIZATIONS OR CONTRACTORS GROUPS	ADDITIONAL GOOD FAITH OUTREACH EFFORTS

**Please Note:** Use additional sheets of paper, if necessary. Appropriate documentation, such as copies of newspaper ads, letters soliciting bids, and telephone logs, should accompany this form.



#### CONTRACT EQUITY PROGRAM GUIDELINES CERTIFICATION (P-042)

Pursuant to the East Bay Municipal Utility District's ("District") Contract Equity Program Guidelines, Section I, Paragraph A.1, I hereby declare, under the penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California, that

BY	(Print Name)	(Title)
	(Month, Date, Year)	(Bidder's / Proposer's Company Name)
<u>ON</u>		FOR
		(City, County, State)
EXECU	JTED IN	
	Equity 7 rogium, and an or the roc	
	that the District may disqualify the Equity Program, and all of the rec	bid/proposal submitted if we have not complied with the District's Contrac
6)		, on behalf of my company, corporation, joint-venture or sole-proprietorship
5)		moting local access to jobs that pay prevailing wages may improve the efit employment in communities being impacted by this project; and
4)		ole District-supplied Equal Employment Opportunity material. My firm has plaints of Equal Employment Opportunity discrimination, harassment, and vided upon request;
-,	therein, including each of the Goo	
3)	Lunderstand and agree to comple	ly with the District's Contract Equity Program, and all of the requirements
2)	I am familiar with the District's Cou understand all of the program's re	ntract Equity Program and Equal Employment Opportunity Guidelines and equirements;
	District Specification/Proposal/Qu	uotation No
1)	sole-proprietorship, which has su	his certification on behalf of my company, corporation, joint-venture or ubmitted a bid/proposal to
1\	Lam duly authorized to evecute th	his cortification on behalf of my company corporation, joint venture or



# **DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS (P-046)**

Name of Bidder/Proposer\_

In compliance with the provisions of the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act (Division 2, Part 1, Chapter 4 of the Public Contract Code of the State of California, and any amendments thereof), each bidder shall set forth below:

- 1. The name, the location of the place of business, and the California Contractor license number of each Subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the Contractor in or about the construction of the work or improvement, or a Subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the prime Contractor, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the work or improvement according to detailed drawings contained in the plans and specifications, in an amount in excess of one-half of one percent of the Contractor's total bid. List all Subcontractors meeting these criteria, including sole-source Subcontractors.
- The portion and estimated dollar amount of the work that will be done by each Subcontractor listed below. The Contractor shall list only one Subcontractor for each portion as is defined by the Contractor in its bid. κi
- 3. The California State Department Industrial Relations (DIR) registration number of each subcontrator.

All Contractors bidding on a public works project and all Subcontractors of any tier shall be registered with the State Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code.

Please type or legibly print (attach additional sheets as necessary)

ESTIMATED \$ AMOUNT		
DESCRIPTION OF WORK TO BE PERFORMED		
CALIFORNIA LICENSE NUMBER and DIR REGISTRATION NUMBER		
SUBCONTRACTOR'S COMPANY NAME CONTACT NAME / ADDRESS / PHONE NO.		

P-046-Designation-of-Subcontractors.pdf 1 of 3 P-046 • 08/06/18



# **DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS (P-046)**

SUBCONTRACTOR'S COMPANY NAME CONTACT NAME / ADDRESS / PHONE NO.	CALIFORNIA LICENSE NUMBER	DESCRIPTION OF WORK TO BE PERFORMED	ESTIMATED \$ AMOUNT

P-046-Designation-of-Subcontractors.pdf

2 of 3

#### Designation of Subcontractors – From Public Contract Code Section 4105 - 4110

**4105.** Circumvention by a general contractor who bids as a prime contractor of the requirement under Section 4104 for him or her to list his or her subcontractors, by the device of listing another contractor who will in turn sublet portions constituting the majority of the work covered by the prime contract, shall be considered a violation of this chapter and shall subject that prime contractor to the penalties set forth in Sections 4110 and 4111.

**4106.** If a prime contractor fails to specify a subcontractor or if a prime contractor specifies more than one subcontractor for the same portion of work to be performed under the contract in excess of one-half of 1 percent of the prime contractor's total bid, the prime contractor agrees that he or she is fully qualified to perform that portion himself or herself, and that the prime contractor shall perform that portion himself or herself. If after award of contract, the prime contractor subcontracts, except as provided for in Sections 4107 or 4109, any such portion of the work, the prime contractor shall be subject to the penalties named in Section 4111.

4107. A prime contractor whose bid is accepted may not:

- (a) Substitute a person as subcontractor in place of the subcontractor listed in the original bid, except that the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, may, except as otherwise provided in Section 4107.5, consent to the substitution of another person as a subcontractor in any of the following situations:
  - (1) When the subcontractor listed in the bid, after having had a reasonable opportunity to do so, fails or refuses to execute a written contract for the scope of work specified in the subcontractor's bid and at the price specified in the subcontractor's bid, when that written contract, based upon the general terms, conditions, plans, and specifications for the project involved or the terms of that subcontractor's written bid, is presented to the subcontractor by the prime contractor.
  - (2) When the listed subcontractor becomes insolvent or the subject of an order for relief in bankruptcy.
  - (3) When the listed subcontractor fails or refuses to perform his or her subcontract.
  - (4) When the listed subcontractor fails or refuses to meet the bond requirements of the prime contractor as set forth in Section 4108.
  - (5) When the prime contractor demonstrates to the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, subject to the further provisions set forth in Section 4107.5, that the name of the subcontractor was listed as the result of an inadvertent clerical error
  - (6) When the listed subcontractor is not licensed pursuant to the Contractors License Law.
  - (7) When the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, determines that the work performed by the listed subcontractor is substantially unsatisfactory and not in substantial accordance with the plans and specifications, or that the subcontractor is substantially delaying or disrupting the progress of the work.
  - (8) When the listed subcontractor is ineligible to work on a public works project pursuant to Section 1777.1 or 1777.7 of the Labor Code.
  - (9) When the awarding authority determines that a listed subcontractor is not a responsible contractor.

Prior to approval of the prime contractor's request for the substitution, the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer, shall give notice in writing to the listed subcontractor of the prime contractor's request to substitute and of the reasons for the request. The notice shall be served by certified or registered mail to the last known address of the subcontractor. The listed subcontractor who has been so notified has five working days within which to submit written objections to the substitution to the awarding authority. Failure to file these written objections constitutes the listed subcontractor's consent to the substitution.

If written objections are filed, the awarding authority shall give notice in writing of at least five working days to the listed subcontractor of a hearing by the awarding authority on the prime contractor's request for substitution.

- (b) Permit a subcontract to be voluntarily assigned or transferred or allow it to be performed by anyone other than the original subcontractor listed in the original bid, without the consent of the awarding authority, or its duly authorized officer.
- (c) Other than in the performance of "change orders" causing changes or deviations from the original contract, sublet or subcontract any portion of the work in excess of one-half of 1 percent of the prime contractor's total bid as to which his or her original bid did not designate a subcontractor.
- **4107.2.** No subcontractor listed by a prime contractor under Section 4104 as furnishing and installing carpeting, shall voluntarily sublet his or her subcontract with respect to any portion of the labor to be performed unless he or she specified the subcontractor in his or her bid for that subcontract to the prime contractor.
- **4107.5.** The prime contractor as a condition to assert a claim of inadvertent clerical error in the listing of a subcontractor shall within two working days after the time of the prime bid opening by the awarding authority give written notice to the awarding authority and copies of that notice to both the subcontractor he or she claims to have listed in error and the intended subcontractor who had bid to the prime contractor prior to bid opening.

Any listed subcontractor who has been notified by the prime contractor in accordance with this section as to an inadvertent clerical error shall be allowed six working days from the time of the prime bid opening within which to submit to the awarding authority and to the prime contractor written objection to the prime contractor's claim of inadvertent clerical error. Failure of the listed subcontractor to file the written notice within the six working days shall be primary evidence of his or her agreement that an inadvertent clerical error was made.

The awarding authority shall, after a public hearing as provided in Section 4107 and in the absence of compelling reasons to the contrary, consent to the substitution of the intended subcontractor:

- (a) If (1) the prime contractor, (2) the subcontractor listed in error, and (3) the intended subcontractor each submit an affidavit to the awarding authority along with such additional evidence as the parties may wish to submit that an inadvertent clerical error was in fact made, provided that the affidavits from each of the three parties are filed within eight working days from the time of the prime bid opening, or
- (b) If the affidavits are filed by both the prime contractor and the intended subcontractor within the specified time but the subcontractor whom the prime contractor claims to have listed in error does not submit within six working days, to the awarding authority and to the prime contractor, written objection to the prime contractor's claim of inadvertent clerical error as provided in this section.

If the affidavits are filed by both the prime contractor and the intended subcontractor but the listed subcontractor has, within six working days from the time of the prime bid opening, submitted to the awarding authority and to the prime contractor written objection to the prime contractor's claim of inadvertent clerical error, the awarding authority shall investigate the claims of the parties and shall hold a public hearing as provided in Section 4107 to determine the validity of those claims. Any determination made shall be based on the facts contained in the declarations submitted under penalty of perjury by all three parties and supported by testimony under oath and subject to cross-examination. The awarding authority may, on its own motion or that of any other party, admit testimony of other contractors, any bid registries or depositories, or any other party in possession of facts which may have a bearing on the decision of the awarding authority.

**4107.7.** If a contractor who enters into a contract with a public entity for investigation, removal or remedial action, or disposal relative to the release or presence of a hazardous material or hazardous waste fails to pay a subcontractor registered as a hazardous waste hauler pursuant to Section 25163 of the Health and Safety Code within 10 days after the investigation, removal or remedial action, or disposal is completed, the subcontractor may serve a stop notice upon the public entity in accordance with Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 9350) of Title 3 of Part 6 of Division 4 of the Civil Code.

**4108.** (a) It shall be the responsibility of each subcontractor submitting bids to a prime contractor to be prepared to submit a faithful performance and payment bond or bonds if so requested by the prime contractor.

- (b) In the event any subcontractor submitting a bid to a prime contractor does not, upon the request of the prime contractor and at the expense of the prime contractor at the established charge or premium therefor, furnish to the prime contractor a bond or bonds issued by an admitted surety wherein the prime contractor shall be named the obligee, guaranteeing prompt and faithful performance of the subcontract and the payment of all claims for labor and materials furnished or used in and about the work to be done and performed under the subcontract, the prime contractor may reject the bid and make a substitution of another subcontractor subject to Section 4107.
- (c) (1) The bond or bonds may be required under this section only if the prime contractor in his or her written or published request for subbids clearly specifies the amount and requirements of the bond or bonds.
  - (2) If the expense of the bond or bonds required under this section is to be borne by the subcontractor, that requirement shall also be specified in the prime contractor's written or published request for subbids.
  - (3) The prime contractor's failure to specify bond requirements, in accordance with this subdivision, in the written or published request for subbids shall preclude the prime contractor from imposing bond requirements under this section.

**4109.** Subletting or subcontracting of any portion of the work in excess of one-half of 1 percent of the prime contractor's total bid as to which no subcontractor was designated in the original bid shall only be permitted in cases of public emergency or necessity, and then only after a finding reduced to writing as a public record of the awarding authority setting forth the facts constituting the emergency or necessity.

**4110.** A prime contractor violating any of the provisions of this chapter violates his or her contract and the awarding authority may exercise the option, in its own discretion, of (1) canceling his or her contract or (2) assessing the prime contractor a penalty in an amount of not more than 10 percent of the amount of the subcontract involved, and this penalty shall be deposited in the fund out of which the prime contract is awarded. In any proceedings under this section the prime contractor shall be entitled to a public hearing and to five days' notice of the time and place thereof.



# **EXHIBIT H Bond Forms**



DATE		

#### **PAYMENT BOND**

CONTRACTOR (Name and California address where service may be effected)				
SURETY (Name and California address where service may be effected)				
AMOUNT OF BOND (Sum in words and figures)				
CONTRACT DOCUMENTS (As named in the Contract)				

#### KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

THAT, WHEREAS, the contractor named above, hereinafter called the Contractor, has this day entered into a Contract with East Bay Municipal Utility District, hereinafter called the District, to perform and complete the work set forth in the Contract Documents named in the Contract, all now on file in the office of the Secretary of the District, as will more fully appear by reference to said Contract, which is made a part hereof; and

WHEREAS, Sections 9550 to 9566 inclusive of the Civil Code of the State of California, and any amendments thereof, require contractors upon public work to file with the body by whom such contract was awarded a good and sufficient bond to secure the claims to which reference is made in said sections, NOW THESE PRESENTS

WITNESSETH: That the Contractor, as Principal, and the Surety named above, as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto any and all materialmen, persons, firms, or corporations furnishing materials, provisions, or other supplies used in, upon, for, or about the performance of the work contracted to be done, and to all persons, firms or corporations renting or hiring implements or machinery for or contributing to the said work to be done and to all persons who perform work or labor of any kind or nature thereon, or in connection therewith, and to all persons who supply both work and materials, in the sum entered on the first page hereof, lawful money of the United States of America, being not less than the total amount payable by the terms of said Contract, for which payment well, truly and promptly to be made we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns, jointly, and severally, firmly by these presents.

E-008 • 04/13

#### **PAYMENT BOND**

The condition of the above obligation is such that if the Contractor, or the Contractor's subcontractors, fail to pay for any materials, provisions or other supplies used in, upon, for, or about the performance of the work contracted to be done, or for any work or labor thereon of any kind, or for amounts due under the Unemployment Insurance Act with respect to such work or labor, the Surety will pay for the same, in an amount not exceeding the sum specified in this Bond, provided that any and all claims hereinunder shall be filed and proceedings had in connection therewith as required by the provisions of said Sections 9550 to 9566 inclusive of the Civil Code of the State of California, and any amendments thereof: PROVIDED ALSO, that in case suit is brought upon this Bond a reasonable attorney's fee shall be awarded by the court to the prevailing party in said suit, said attorney's fee to be fixed as costs in said suit, and to be included in the judgment therein rendered.

No prepayment or delay in payment and no change, extension, addition, or alteration of any provision of said Contract or Contract Documents agreed to between the Contractor and the District, and no forbearance on the part of the District, shall operate to release the Surety from liability on this Bond, and consent to make such alterations without further notice to or consent by the Surety is hereby given, and the Surety hereby waives the provisions of Section 2819 of the Civil Code of the State of California.

Dated the day and year entered on the first page hereof.

Each signator to this bond hereby declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true and correct.

		Contractor
	Ву	
	*Title	
	Ву	
	**Title	
(SEAL OF SURETY)		
		Surety
	Ву	
	Title	
	a Notary Public. An execute	Surety on this bond must be acknowledged before and Power of Attorney indicating that the Surety's
	representative is authorized t	to bind the Surety must accompany this bond.
The foregoing Bond was accepted and approved this	day of	, 20
		, East Bay Municipal Utility District
Specifications / Proposal No.		

E-008 • 04/13 2 of 2

<sup>\*</sup>If corporation, Corporate President or CEO; if Partnership, Partner.

<sup>\*\*</sup>Corporate Secretary or financial officer.



#### DATE FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE BOND

CONTRACTOR (Name and California address where service may be effected)				
SURETY (Name and California address where service may be effected)				
AMOUNT OF BOND (Sum in words and figures)				
CONTRACT DOCUMENTS (As named in the Contract)				

#### KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

THAT, the contractor named above, hereinafter called the Contractor, as Principal, and the Surety named above, as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the East Bay Municipal Utility District, hereinafter called the District, in the sum entered above, lawful money of the United States of America, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made to the District, we, and each of us, bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

The condition of the above obligation is such that whereas the Contractor and the District entered into a Contract of even date herewith, by the terms and conditions of which the Contractor agreed to perform and complete the work, or manufacture, complete, and deliver the material or equipment, set forth in the Contract Documents named in the Contract, all now on file in the office of the Secretary of the District, as will more fully appear by reference to said Contract, which is made a part of this bond;

E-199.1 • 12/06

#### **FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE BOND**

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Contractor shall well and truly carry out, execute and perform all things by the Contractor to be carried out, executed and performed, according to the terms and conditions of said Contract, including any and all warranty and guaranty obligations contained therein, then this obligation shall become null and void, otherwise to remain in full force and effect throughout the period of performance, including any warranty or guaranty period.

No prepayment or delay in payment, and no change, extension, addition, or alteration of any provision of said Contract or Contract Documents agreed to between the Contractor and the District, and no forbearance on the part of the District shall operate to release the Surety from liability on this Bond, and consent to make such alterations without further notice to or consent by the Surety is hereby given, and the Surety hereby waives the provisions of Section 2819 of the Civil Code and Section 359.5 of the Code of Civil Procedure of the State of California.

Each signator to this bond hereby declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true and correct.

Dated the day and year entered on the first page hereof.

	<u></u>		Contractor
	To the state of th		
	Ву		
	*Title		
	Ву		
(SEAL OF SURETY)			Surety
	Ву		
	Title		
	a Notary Public. An exec	ne Surety on this bond must be ack uted Power of Attorney indicating to bind the Surety must accompany thi	that the Surety's
The foregoing Bond was accepted and approved this	day	of	, 20
		, East Bay Municipal	Utility District
Specifications / Proposal No.			
	_		

E-199.1 • 12/06 2 of 2

<sup>\*</sup>If corporation, Corporate President or CEO; if Partnership, Partner.

<sup>\*\*</sup>Corporate Secretary or financial officer.



# **EXHIBIT I Security Procedures**

#### **SECTION 01 35 53**

#### SECURITY PROCEDURES

#### PART 1 - GENERAL

#### 1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Requirements of this section apply to work sites located at or near critical District facilities or infrastructure. This project involves:
  - 1. On-line water treatment facility that will remain in operation during the construction of this project
  - 2. On-line potable (drinking) water storage, which will remain in operation during the construction of this project
  - 3. On-line potable water distribution that will remain in operation during the construction of this project
  - 4. Staffed facilities
  - 5. Un-staffed facility
- B. Contractor shall comply with the District's protocol as described herein for personnel identification, site access control, and contractor deliveries.
- C. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Security of this (these) site(s) and the Contractor's equipment and tools shall be the Contractor's responsibility from commencement of work through contract completion.
- D. Contractor's site security monitor shall be on-site and available at all times while work is being performed ensuring that requirements of this section are met. This individual may be the superintendent.
- E. The District reserves the right to deny access to the site to any person as allowed by law.

#### 1.2 SUBMITTALS

A. Provide a legible photo copy of the personnel's current California Driver's License, California Identification Card (issued by the California Department of Motor Vehicles), or other current government issued driver's license or photo identification for all personnel working on site whether or not they have been issued a District photo identification badge. Provide these copies no later than the first day the personnel report to the work site. These copies shall be retained by the Engineer for the duration of the project and will be returned to the contractor or shredded, at Contractor's discretion, once the project is completed and all materials between District and Contractor are closed out.

- B. Submit individual District photo identification badge application forms for all personnel who will work at the site and require badges per Paragraph 1.3.B. Along with each application form, provide the Engineer with the following:
  - 1. A copy of the individual's current California Driver License, California DMV Issued ID card, or the equivalent from another governmental entity. Contractor shall verify that each employee provides valid proof of his/her identity and that those employees who drive are properly licensed.
- C. Submit name of individual(s) designated as the site security monitor(s), and that individual's cell phone contact number.
- D. Submit to the Engineer acknowledgement of Contractor Deliveries requirements prior to allowing deliveries to the site.
- E. Submit executed Photo Confidentiality Agreement prior to project mobilization.

#### 1.3 PERSONNEL IDENTIFICATION AND BADGING

- A. Contractor's personnel and all people associated with the work will be issued individual District Photo Identification (ID) Badges that will be valid for the duration of the project.
- B. Engineer shall complete a Non-Employee Access Card Request for each of Contractor's personnel and all people associated with the work. Provide the Engineer with a list of contractor's personnel and all people associated with the work. The Engineer will forward that list and the completed K-073A forms to the District's Security Administration. After the Engineer notifies the Contractor that the list and request forms have been sent to Security Administration, Contractor shall contact the District's Security Administration at 510/287-0892 to arrange the date and time for those listed people to take personnel photographs at the District's Security Office at the main Administration Building in Oakland, or arrange for remote badging. Proof of Identification, such as a current California driver's license or other current government photo identification must be provided for each individual at the time they come to the District to have their photo taken for issuance of a Photo ID Badge. The Contractor shall repeat the badging procedure on an as-needed basis when additional Photo ID Badges are required for contractor's staff during the course of the project.

#### C. Record Keeping

- 1. Contractor shall keep a written record of the name, employer, work telephone number and a copy of the current driver's license or current State issued identification card of each person issued a Photo ID Badge.
- 2. Lost or missing badges shall be reported immediately to the Engineer and to the District's Security Administration so the lost card can be de-activated in the security system. Upon request, the District may issue a replacement card at expense of the Contractor.

- 3. A cumulative list of lost or missing Photo ID Badges shall be kept by the Contractor and submitted to the Engineer with monthly progress documentation, or upon the request of the Engineer.
- 4. All project-specific Photo ID Badges shall be surrendered to the District no later than at the completion of the contract.
- 5. The Contractor shall immediately surrender to the District the badges of any Contractor's employee that is reassigned to other sites or terminated during the construction. The Contractor shall be responsible for collecting and returning the badges to the District when a contractor's staff leaves the company or is no longer assigned on that project; and all Photo ID Badges must be returned to the Engineer (who will return them to Security Administration) when the project is complete, with no exceptions.
- D. All personnel associated with the work shall be required to wear District-issued Photo ID Badge at all times while working at the site. Photo ID Badges shall be attached above the waist on outer garments or affixed to a hard hat and shall be visible at all times. Any Contractor employee or worker who does not display a Photo ID Badge while on site shall be required to leave the site or will be denied access until such time as they have an approved badge.
- E. Upon request, badges shall be shown to District's staff or security officers. Persons without badges shall be required to immediately leave the site unless the Contractor's site security monitor can verify that the person is required on site.
- F. Emergency (unplanned) site access For emergency access as determined by the Contractor and approved by the Engineer, the Contractor's site security monitor shall verify the identity of the person entering without a Photo ID Badge. That person will be deemed to be a visitor and must be escorted at all times while on the site, by a District employee or a Contractor employee that does have a Photo ID Badge and is to be held responsible for that visitor. A legible photo copy of the visitors current California Driver's License, California Identification Card (issued by the California Department of Motor Vehicles), or current driver's license or photo identification card from another governmental entity must be made on the site by the Contractor or the Engineer, and attached to the daily log of site personnel for that day.
- G. The Contractor will be assessed a \$250 fee for each unreturned Photo ID Badge or each replacement badge, which will be withheld from final payment.
- H. Contractor and all other people associated with the work that enter the site are required to possess and carry a valid and current California Driver's License, California Identification Card (issued by the California Department of Motor Vehicles), or current driver's license or photo identification card from another governmental entity. This identification shall include a photograph and signature of the holder. Personnel without such identification shall be removed from the site by the Contractor.

#### 1.4 BACKGROUND CHECKS

- A. Upon request and at no additional cost to the District, the Contractor shall provide such information as necessary and as allowed by law to complete a background check on any person that enters the site.
- B. The District reserves the right to deny access to the site to any person as allowed by

#### 1.5 SITE ACCESS CONTROL

- A. At the end of each workday, any gates, hatches, doors, windows, manways, and exterior ladders, etc. shall be secured, closed, and locked. Any alarmed system which is activated or disabled during the workday shall be tested through to the alarm monitoring station for proper actuation.
- B. At the end of each workday secure all equipment, hazardous materials, tools, materials, and flammable fluids. The Contractor shall maintain key control to assure only authorized personnel have access to equipment, hazardous materials, tools, materials, and flammable fluids. Prepare a key control plan outlining the lock system to be used along with the list of personnel who will be issued keys and are authorized to use said keys. Upon loss of critical keys, the Contractor shall replace all corresponding locks and re-issue keys to prevent unauthorized access.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated on the Drawings, existing fences and gates at the site shall remain intact and in use throughout construction. The existing perimeter security of the site shall be maintained at all times. Fences and gates that are breached due to construction (e.g., construction of a utility crossing under a fence), shall be restored by the end of work hours each day. The District reserves the right to request additional fencing around any areas of the construction site. Additional fencing will be paid as extra work.
- D. Contractor-requested modifications to existing fences and gates are subject to Engineer's approval.
- E. The main Administration Building/Adeline Maintenance Facility has established security checkpoints.
- F. At the USL and San Pablo treatment Plant(s), the District operates an existing security checkpoint officer at the plants' main entry gate. The security checkpoint will be staffed by a District security officer during all regular work hours and other hours as may be determined by the District. As determined by the District, roving security officer(s) may also patrol the treatment plant property.
- G. Facility perimeter gates are normally opened only for emergency or infrequent vehicle ingress/egress. Perimeter gates are to be kept closed at all other times.
- H. The District reserves the right to establish a Security Check-in/Out location for any job site.

- I. The District reserves the right to assign a District's security officer to provide security for any job site.
- J. The Contractor is advised that all persons seeking entry to the site will be required to show proof of identification (e.g. driver's license). All Contractor's trucks and drivers are subject to the same identification and search requirements.
- K. At all times, security measures at the site shall, at a minimum, be equal to the security measures prior to initiation of the project as determined by the Engineer.

#### 1.6 DAILY SITE ACCESS PATH

#### A. General:

1. All personnel shall take the most direct path from their point of site entry to their work area and shall not loiter in non-work areas.

#### 1.7 PHOTO CONTROL

- A. Complete the Photo Confidentiality Agreement in Exhibit J.
- B. Restrict photos to work zone.
- C. Photos, negatives, and other images of the project shall be destroyed at project completion when all claims are resolved.
- D. The District reserves the right, at any time, to disallow photography at any site, of any District facilities, equipment, or processes which are deemed to be sensitive in nature, either due to current threat-level conditions or internal assessment of the business need and benefit to the District.

# 1.8 PRODUCTIVITY LOST AND COST INCURRED DUE TO SECURITY REQUIREMENTS

- A. Time lost and/ or costs incurred due to compliance with District security measures (e.g., deliveries or personnel held at the gate without badges or identification, refusal of package deliveries, etc.) shall be deemed an inexcusable delay.
- B. Failure to comply with these security measures may lead to the termination of the Contractor's right to proceed under the contract, in accordance with 11.1.2 of the General Conditions and may lead to termination of the contract, in accordance with 11.1.3 of the General Conditions.

#### 1.9 PAYMENT

A. Full compensation for doing all work and furnishing all materials required to comply with site security requirements as specified in these Specifications shall be included in the price bid for the contract.

PART 2 - NOT USED

PART 3 - NOT USED

END OF SECTION



# **EXHIBIT J Photo Confidentiality Agreement**

## Photo Confidentiality Agreement Specification FMC736-24-01

- 1. Contractor agrees to not distribute any construction photographs, images or video of this construction project to outside or third parties, except with any subcontractors, suppliers or others directly involved with the project.
- 2. Contractor agrees that written consent of Engineer must be obtained prior to distribution of photographs, images, or video to outside third parties. This need for prior written consent includes, but is not limited to: publications or trade journals, public relations displays, magazine articles and other media available to the public.
- 3. Contractor agrees to exercise reasonable and prudent precautions and security measures to protect the integrity and confidentiality of all photographs, images and video taken of the construction project.
- 4. Contractor agrees to destroy photos, negatives, electronic files, etc., when all claims are resolved or the time to file claims has passed.

Firm:
Name (Print):
By (Signature):
Title*:
Address:
Email:
Phone:
Date:

<sup>\*</sup> Must be owner or officer of corporation